



Grant Agreement No.: 226479

SafeLand

Living with landslide risk in Europe: Assessment, effects of global change, and risk management strategies

7th Framework Programme Cooperation Theme 6 Environment (including climate change) Sub-Activity 6.1.3 Natural Hazards

Deliverable D0.3

Dealing with uncertainties in modelling, prediction, and decision-making

Deliverable/Work Package Leader: ETHZ

Revision: [Draft]

August 2011

Rev.	Deliverable Responsible	Controlled by	Date
0	ICG	BRGM	31-03-2011
1	ETHZ	BRGM	31-05-2011
2	ETHZ		

SUMMARY

This deliverable report provides a review of the state-of-the-art in dealing with uncertainties in modelling, prediction, and decision-making. The different types and sources of uncertainties that are encountered in modelling, prediction and decision making are covered in Chapter 2 of this report. Chapter 3 gives generic guidelines for selecting the appropriate method for the treatment of uncertainties. The guidelines give information on which techniques can be used for the formulation of uncertainty for input parameters and which methods are applicable to propagate the uncertainty from input to output parameters. A brief review of the most relevant techniques and propagation methods is given in Chapter 4. Chapter 5 contains a description of methods to deal with uncertainty in decision making; here, focus in directed on the description of Bayesian decision methods and analysis. Finally, an example on the modelling and management of uncertainties associated with rockfall hazards following a Bayesian approach is provided in Chapter 6.

Note about contributors

The following organisations contributed to the work described in this deliverable:

Lead partner responsible for the deliverable:

ETHZ and ICG

Deliverable prepared by: ETHZ: Harikrishna Narasimhan and Michael Faber ICG: Farrokh Nadim, Bjørn Vidar Vangelsten, Magnus Sparrevik

Partner responsible for quality control: BRGM

Deliverable reviewed by: Jeremy Rohmer

Other contributors: -

CONTENTS

1	1.1	oduction Background	5
	1.2 1.3	Treatment and assessment of uncertainty in the SafeLand project Structure of this deliverable	
2	Sou	rces and types of uncertainties	10
3	For	mulation of uncertainty in input parameters	13
	3.1	Qualitative parameters	
		3.1.1 Semi-quantitative data - Possibility theory	. 13
	3.2	Quantitative parameters	.14
4	Tre	atment of propagation of uncertainties	15
	4.1	Implicit methods	.15
		4.1.1 Expert judgment	
		4.1.2 Qualitative scenarios analysis	
		4.1.3 Numerical, unit, Spread, assessment and pedigree (NUSAP)	
		4.1.4 Fuzzy logic	
	4.2	Explicit methods	
		4.2.1 Monte Carlo simulation (MCS)	
		4.2.2 Point estimation methods (PEM)	
		 4.2.3 First order, second moment approximation (FOSM) 4.2.4 First- and second-order reliability methods (FORM and 25 	
		4.2.5 System reliability	28
	4.3	Hybrid methods to propagate randomness and imprecision	
	4.4	Event tree analysis	
	4.5	Summary, problems and gaps	
5	Dea	ling with uncertainty in decision making	37
	5.1	Introduction	
	5.2	Decision analysis (DEA)	.37
	5.3	Uncertainty in decision analysis – An engineering interpretation	
	5.4	Bayesian decision analysis and probabilistic modelling	.41
		5.4.1 Prior decision analysis	
		5.4.2 Posterior decision analysis	.42
		5.4.3 Pre-posterior decision analysis	.44
		5.4.4 Uncertainty representation in updating	.45
		5.4.5 Use of Bayesian probabilistic networks (BPN)	.47
	5.5	Other quantitative DEA methods	.47
		5.5.1 Event tree analysis	
		5.5.2 Multi criteria decision analysis (MCDA)	
	5.6	The decision making process	.49

		5.6.1 Weighing of criteria	49
		5.6.2 Methods for weighing	
6	Exa	mple – Modelling of rockfall hazards based on a Baye	sian
	app	roach	51
	6.1	Introduction	51
	6.2	Uncertainties in rockfall hazards	51
	6.3	Bayesian analysis and updating	54
	6.4	Uncertainties in rockfall trajectory	55
	6.5	Uncertainty in the performance of rockfall protection structures	
	6.6	Uncertainties in rockfall robustness	
7	Sun	nmary and conclusions	58
8	Ref	erences	59

1 INTRODUCTION

1.1 BACKGROUND

Decision making under uncertainty is an essential aspect of risk management – the larger the uncertainty and the closer to critical, the greater the need for evaluating its effect(s) on the results and consequences. Estimates of risk are pervaded by significant uncertainty due to the uncertainty in data and indicators, and uncertainty in models which use data and indicators as inputs. Neglecting uncertainties could lead to an unsafe estimate of loss, thereby hindering the desired reduction of risk to acceptable levels, or to an overestimation of risk, resulting in uneconomic mitigation countermeasures.

Traditionally, risk has been treated as a deterministic metric. Over the last years, however, the importance of handling uncertainty has been recognized, and the topic has received more attention.

The purpose of this deliverable is to summarise the methods for treatment of uncertainties in the quantitative assessment of landslide risk, and in the decision-making process for landslide risk management. Uncertainty analysis pertains conceptually to both qualitative and quantitative perspectives and to all factors influencing the risk assessment and management process. Temporal and spatial variability should be addressed consistently in the context of uncertainty analysis.

Key questions related to the treatment of uncertainty in risk assessment and management are:

- 1. Which metric(s) should be used for risk quantification (expected casualties, monetary units, etc.)?
- 2. Which indicators/parameters are more important in determining the risk level?
- 3. How are the indicators described; as qualitative, semi-quantitative or quantitative parameters?
- 4. Which uncertainty (and possibly: how large?) is associated with each indicator?
- 5. What kind of models could be used for hazard, vulnerability and loss estimation: implicit or explicit? If explicit: Which models?
- 6. Which uncertainties (and possibly: how large?) are associated with the hazard, vulnerability and loss model?
- 7. Which model(s) for propagation of uncertainties could be used?
- 8. How should the uncertainty in the estimated risk be accounted for in the decision making process?

This deliverable aims to address the above questions. Key elements of the classification structure and model described in this report (Chapters 2, 3 and 4) are adopted from the EU project MOVE, where treatment of uncertainty was analysed for vulnerability assessment (MOVE, 2011).

1.2 TREATMENT AND ASSESSMENT OF UNCERTAINTY IN THE SAFELAND PROJECT

Table 1.1 gives an overview of the key SafeLand work packages and deliverables which addresses uncertainty, either through the development or review of methodologies for the treatment of uncertainty or by assessing uncertainty for landslide relevant data or parameters.

Table 1.1 Listing of deliverables and work packages that explicitly deal with treatment or assessment of uncertainty in SafeLand

assessm	ent of uncertainty in SafeLand		
No.	Title	Responsible	Delivery
			month
D0.3	Dealing with uncertainties in modelling, prediction, and	D0.3: ETHZ	D0.3: 24
	decision-making		
	C		
WP1.2	Geomechanical analysis of weather-induced triggering	WP: AMRA	
	processes:	D1.2:	D1.2: 12
	• "Analytical and numerical codes for analysis and	AMRA / ET	D1.2.12
	prediction of rainfall induced landslides at small scale	HZ	
	will be set up. This will include model developments	D1.4: EPFL	D1.4: 15
	-	$D_{1,4}$. LITL	D1.4.15
	and improvements, especially in the constitutive		
	modelling area. The uncertainties and of the reliability		
	of the prediction will be evaluated." Reported in "D1-2 Common housing and alling of along deformation		
	"D1.2 Geomechanical modelling of slope deformation		
	and failure processes driven by climatic factors:		
	Shallow landslides, deep landslides and debris flows"		
	and "D1.4 Guidelines for use of numerical codes for		
NUD1 0	prediction of climate-induced landslides".		
WP1.3	• Statistical studies of thresholds for precipitation-	WP: ICG	D1 5 10
	induced landslides. Reported in "D1.5 Statistical and	D1.5: ICG	D1.5: 12
	empirical models for prediction of precipitation-		
	induced landslides."		
WP2.2	Vulnerability to landslides.	WP: AUTH	
	• "The proposed specific fragility functions and damage	D2.5:	D2.5: 18
	states for every element at risk will encompass and	AUTH	
	quantify various sources of uncertainties, related to the		
	temporal probability and the probability of spatial		
	impact of a specific slope failure or rock fall, for every		
	element at risk. There are various sources of		
	uncertainties (natural or random, epistemic, site		
	characterization, mathematical or model and others).		
	The fragility functions that will be proposed will		
	consider most of these uncertainties quantified		
	through probability distribution functions."		
	• "Task 3: Definition of the fragility functions and		
	damage states for every element at risk considering		
	various uncertainties" Reported in "D2.5 Physical		
	vulnerability of elements at risk to landslides:		
L	, and a of the field of the field of the full of the field of the fiel	L	I

		ſ	
	Methodology for evaluation, fragility curves and damage states for buildings and lifelines."		
WP2.3	 Development of procedures for QRA at regional scale and European scale Task 4. Validation of QRA schemes and zoning maps: "The uncertainty in QRA and zoning will be assessed by analysis of the uncertainty of the risk components" Reported in "D2.9 – Toolbox for landslide quantitative risk assessment" 	WP: D2.9: UPC	D2.9: 30
WP3.1	 Climate change scenarios for selected regions in Europe "These experiments will allow for a detailed statistical investigation of possible changes in frequency and intensity of future extreme weather events as well as for an estimation of uncertainty in these projected changes." Synthesised in "D3.4 – Report on projected changes in meteorological extreme events in Europe with a focus on Southern Italy, the Alps, Southern Norway, and Romania: synthesis of results." 	WP: MPG D3.4: MPG	D3.4: 32
WP3.3	 Landslide hazard evolution in Europe and risk evolution in selected "hotspot" areas In the activity "Propagating uncertainties into new updated hazard and risk maps""[a] new method, based on a possibilistic approach will be developed. It will permit the assessment of uncertainties inherent to a scenario modelling approach." Reported in "D3.9 – Methodology for predicting the changes in the landslide risk during the next 100 years at selected sites in Europe. Changing pattern of landslide risk in hotspot and evolution trends Europe according to global change scenarios." 	WP: BRGM D3.9: BRGM / ETHZ	D3.9: 32
WP4.1	 Short-term weather forecasting for shallow landslide prediction Task 3 on "Development and testing of models for infiltration and stability in shallow slopes": "Further developments will regard the integration in the model of the soil moisture monitoring data at different scales (from slope parcels, using in situ monitoring instrumentation, to large area using remote sensing data), the improvement of the soil saturation component, statistical treatment of the input parameters to reduce uncertainty and revision of the infinite slope approach." Reported in "D4.2 – Short-term weather forecasting for prediction of triggering of shallow landslides – Methodology, evaluation of technology and validation at selected test sites" 	WP: CMCC D4.2: UNIFI-ICL	D4.2: 12
WP5.1	Toolbox for landslide hazard and risk mitigation measures	WP: ICG	

•	"The toolbox will include technical specifications or	D5.4:	D5.4: 24
	policy prescriptions (how to), document, with	ETHZ/ICG	
	hindsight, the experience and effectiveness of the		
	approach (do's and don'ts), and estimate the costs,		
	benefits, hazards and vulnerability associated with		
	each measure, including uncertainties."		
•	Task 4 on: "The uncertainty-based (i.e. probabilistic)		
	analyses will interact closely with the other WP's. The		
	research will generate probabilistic estimates of		
	landslide risks and analyse the costs and benefits of		
	structural and non-structural mitigation measures. The		
	measures will take into account future land-use and		
	climate change, including spatial and temporal factors.		
	The innovation of this task is to demonstrate a		
	methodology for carrying out a probabilistic (future		
	oriented) cost-benefit analysis of mitigation options.		
	Emphasis will be placed on documenting the		
	uncertainty bounds required for the analyses."		
	Reported in "D5.4 Quantification of uncertainties in		
	the risk assessment and management process"		<u> </u>

A short summary and extract of the work involving the treatment and analysis of uncertainties in the some of the completed deliverables listed in Table 1.1 is provided below.

In deliverable D1.5 (Statistical and empirical models for prediction of precipitation-induced landslides), a procedure has been proposed for incorporating uncertainty in time (or date) of occurrence in the estimation of thresholds. This has also been applied to a study area in South-Eastern Norway. This procedure allows to incorporate all events in an inventory, regardless of their uncertainty in the time (or date) of occurrence. The procedure has significance when it is assumed that the time uncertainty is inversely proportional to the magnitude of the landslide.

Deliverable D2.5 has reported on the work carried out on the proposition and quantification, in a measurable and reproducible way, of efficient methodologies for assessing the physical vulnerability of buildings (or sets of buildings) and lifelines exposed to different landslide hazards. The applicability of the developed methodologies varies in relation to the landslide type, specified elements at risk and the analysis scale and the triggering mechanism. The structural vulnerability of the affected facilities is estimated using the concept of probabilistic fragility functions and appropriate definition of relevant damage states including various sources of uncertainty. The determination of an appropriate statistical distribution is of major importance to account for the various sources of uncertainty.

Deliverable D4.2 looks at short-term weather forecasting for prediction of triggering of shallow landslides; the methodology, evaluation of technology and validation at selected test sites are described. Three principal motivations for the uncertainty of the numerical weather forecast have been identified:

- <u>Analysis error</u>: errors in the background fields, observation data and data assimilation techniques used.
- Model uncertainty: inadequacy of physical model processes
- <u>Atmosphere chaotic nature</u>: the atmospheric motions follow non-linear dynamic, small errors in the analysis may quickly be amplified. This is commonly referred to as the "butterfly effect".

In order to quantify the underlying uncertainties, the probabilistic forecasts generating more predictions beginning from very similar initial states are defined. The generated predictions are usually sorted into groups (clusters); depending from the number of prediction that fall in the same clusters it is possible to associate a probability of occurrence to a certain forecast (Ensemble Prediction System).

It is stated that different approaches exist for the problems of numerical weather prediction:

- <u>Deterministic approach</u>: it postulates that, at least over a certain time period, the laws of physics, as applied to the atmosphere, cam be solved (integrated forward in time) to find the forecast fields given initial data describing the current conditions.
- <u>Probabilistic approach</u>: it is based on the idea of starting a set of forecast integrations from slightly different initial conditions, reflecting the range of uncertainty in the estimated initial state. This ensemble approach allows a probability to be assigned to the likelihood of rainfall (for example).

Further specific details on these as well as the other deliverables looking at uncertainty issues in the SafeLand project can be found in the respective deliverables.

1.3 STRUCTURE OF THIS DELIVERABLE

The different types and sources of uncertainties that are encountered in modelling, prediction and decision making are covered in Chapter 2 of this report. Chapter 3 gives generic guidelines for selecting the appropriate method for the treatment of uncertainties. The guidelines give information on which techniques can be used for the formulation of uncertainty for input parameters and which methods are applicable to propagate the uncertainty from input to output parameters. A brief review of the most relevant techniques and propagation methods is given in Chapter 4. Chapter 5 contains a description of methods to deal with uncertainty in decision making; here, focus in directed on the description of Bayesian decision methods and analysis. Finally, an example on the modelling and management of uncertainties associated with rockfall hazards following a Bayesian approach is provided in Chapter 6.

2 SOURCES AND TYPES OF UNCERTAINTIES

Uncertainty can be analysed and categorised in many different ways (Apostolakis, 1990, Helton and Burmaster, 1996). One possible categorisation is to classify the uncertainty into aleatory uncertainty and epistemic uncertainty. Aleatory uncertainty parameterizes the inherent, "real" variability of the physical environment and represents the natural randomness of a variable. Examples of aleatory uncertainty are the spatial variation of a soil parameter within a nominally uniform geological layer, the temporal variation in the peak acceleration of a design earthquake with a given return period, the variation in the ocean wave height or wind force, and so on. The aleatory uncertainty, which is also called the inherent uncertainty, cannot be reduced or eliminated. Epistemic uncertainty, on the other hand, represents the uncertainty due to lack of knowledge on a variable. Epistemic uncertainty includes measurement uncertainty, statistical uncertainty (due to limited information), and model uncertainty. Statistical uncertainty is due to limited information such as limited number of observations. Measurement uncertainty is due to for example imperfections of an instrument or of a method to register a quantity. Model uncertainty is due to idealizations made in the physical formulation of the problem. Epistemic uncertainty is "artificial" and can be reduced, perhaps even eliminated, by collecting more data and information, improving the measurement method(s) or improving the calculation method(s).

A second possible categorisation refers to the method of uncertainty modelling. Objective quantification of uncertainty is based on processing (e.g. by statistical and probabilistic methods) of available data for indicators. Subjective modelling relies on the analyst's experience (expert judgement), prior information, belief, necessity or, more frequently, a combination thereof.

A third possible categorisation of uncertainties refers to at which stage in the risk estimation process they are located, i.e. in the input parameters to the models (parameter uncertainty) or in the models (transformation uncertainty) which in turn determine the uncertainty of the output parameters. In general, parameter uncertainty is partly aleatory and partly epistemic. Transformation uncertainty is due to the approximations and simplifications inherent in empirical, semi-empirical, experimental or theoretical models used to relate model inputs to model outputs. It is essentially epistemic in nature.

In Figure 2.1 the classification system from MOVE (2011) is shown. It is based on the third categorisation above. A risk assessment method will be characterised by the path it follows through the three process stages defined in Figure 2.1: (1) inputs, (2) models/procedures and (3) outputs. The path followed may be iterative. Many explicit methods contains for example data that have been derived through implicit methods/expert judgement.

<u>Inputs</u> can be classified as qualitative, categorical or quantitative according to the following description:

- Qualitative: magnitude of parameters described verbally; no numerical categorical or quantitative value associated with verbal description
- Categorical: magnitude of parameters expressed on a quantitative, purposely defined ordinal scale
- Quantitative: magnitude of parameters expressed on a quantitative, measurable scale

<u>Models / procedures</u> can be classified as implicit or explicit according to the following description:

- Implicit: Aggregation of inputs occurs subjectively, based on expert judgment
- Explicit: Aggregation of inputs relies on repeatable criteria, algorithms, models or formulae

<u>Outputs</u> can be classified as qualitative, categorical or quantitative according to the following description:

- Qualitative: magnitude of outputs described verbally; no numerical categorical or quantitative value associated with verbal description
- Categorical: outputs are expressed on a quantitative, purposely defined ordinal scale
- Quantitative: magnitude of outputs is expressed on a quantitative scale



PROCESS STAGE Risk Assessment

Uncertainty associated with each process stage:

- Uncertainty associated with data	 Propagation of uncertainty from input data through model 	 Uncertainty associated with the two previous process stages Uncertainty associated with interpretation of the results

Figure 2.1 Proposed classification system for treatment of uncertainty in risk estimation (Source: MOVE, 2011).

The type of output data depend on the type of input data and choice of method. For instance a methodology may be based on quantitative inputs, but through the use of an explicit

procedure end up with categorical or semi-quantitative outputs. Another approach may be based on qualitative inputs but through an implicit procedure, quantitative outputs can be produced.

The appropriate method for treatment of uncertainty will depend on which path the risk estimation method takes through the diagram in Figure 2.1, i.e. which combination of data type and method.

3 FORMULATION OF UNCERTAINTY IN INPUT PARAMETERS

This chapter briefly describes the various methods for formulating uncertainty in terms of qualitative and quantitative parameters. The presentation is adapted from MOVE (2011).

3.1 QUALITATIVE PARAMETERS

Qualitative parameters could be easily distinguished from quantitative parameters by arguing that every parameter that could be expressed as a number or value is a quantitative parameter everything else is qualitative (Stegmüller 1970). In order to obtain relevant qualitative input parameters a systematic measurement method is needed. Therefore transforming qualitative parameters to semi-quantitative parameters with nominal scales such as yes/no, good/bad or a ranking scale could be very useful. Although qualitative parameters are used as the outcome of the nominal scale these could still be analyzed quantitatively (Mayring 2007). These qualitative parameters could be derived through expert judgment, elicited either through individual interviews, interactive groups, or Delphi situations.

3.1.1 Semi-quantitative data - Possibility theory

Transforming a quantitative parameter into a semi-quantitative parameter may be useful in some cases. Instead of expressing risk in terms of probabilities, formulating the results from a risk assessment into categories, for instance "low", "medium" and "high" risk may ease communication and help decision makers prioritize and target risk mitigation measures. Another situation where categorization of quantitative parameters may be appropriate is when significant uncertainty is associated with the quantitative parameter and expressing the parameter with a precise numerical value may convey a false message of high precision. Such uncertainty may stem from incomplete knowledge and imprecision due to lack of information resulting, for example, from systematic measurement errors or expert opinions (Baudrit and Dubois, 2006).

To transform a quantitative parameter into a semi-quantitative/categorical parameter, possibility theory can be applied. An expert commonly estimates the numerical values of a parameter using confidence intervals according to his/her experience and intuition. The interval is defined by a lower and an upper bound. In most cases, experts may provide more information by expressing preferences inside this interval. For example, "an expert is certain that the value for the model parameter is located within the interval [a, b]". However, according to a measurements and experience, the expert may be able to judge that "the value for the model parameter is most likely to be within a narrower interval [c, d]". To represent such information, an appropriate tool is the possibility distribution, based on the Fuzzy set theory (Zadeh 1965), which describes the more or less plausible values of some uncertain quantity (Dubois and Prade 1988). The preference of the expert is modelled by a degree of possibility (*i.e.* likelihood) ranging from 0 to 1. In practice, the most likely interval [c, d] (referred to as the "core") is assigned a degree of possibility equal to one, whereas the "certain" interval [a, b] (referred to as the "support") is assigned a degree of possibility zero, such that values located outside this interval are considered impossible. Figure 3.1 illustrates such an approach in the field of earthquake hazard assessment.



Figure 3.1 Definition of the possibility distribution representing the uncertainty of the lithological amplification factor for the seismic hazard assessment at the local scale (i.e. site effect). The « Core » is $\{1.2\}$, The Support is [0.8-1.6] and the confidence interval at 50 % is represented by the 0.5-cut (adapted from Rohmer, 2007).

3.2 QUANTITATIVE PARAMETERS

Quantitative parameters can be expressed as an expected value, together with some measure of the uncertainty/spread of the data (for example standard deviation or coefficient of variation) or as a full probability density function. To select a distribution type for the probability density function, the properties of samples of a random variable must be consistent with the definition and attributes of the variable itself. The selection of a probability distribution to suitably represent a random variable can be made, for instance, using the *principle of maximum entropy*.

Table 3.1 provides an example of the various criteria and constraints which may be used in selecting a probability distribution using the maximum entropy principle. For example, if only the mean and the standard deviation of a random variable are known, and negative values are not acceptable even for small probability levels, a lognormal distribution should be selected. If, for instance, the minimum, maximum, mean value and standard deviation of a random variable are known, the probability distribution to be adopted is a Pearson type-I beta distribution.

mean	mode	variance	negative values	Lower bound	Upper bound	maximum entropy distribution
Ν	Ν	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Uniform
Y	Ν	Y	Y	Ν	Ν	Normal
Y	Ν	Y	Ν	Y	Ν	Lognormal
Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	Y	type-I beta
Ν	Y	Ν	Y	Y	Y	PERT, triangular

Table 3.1 Maximum-entropy criteria and constraints for the selection of a probability distribution (Source: MOVE, 2011)

4 TREATMENT OF PROPAGATION OF UNCERTAINTIES

When using input data associated with uncertainties in a risk assessment model (either implicit or explicit as described in Figure 2.1) the uncertainties propagate through the model and influence the output. There are several different methods for characterizing or quantifying the effect of uncertainties in the input on the resulting expected value and uncertainties in the output. This chapter is partly adapted from MOVE (2011) and summarizes the most used methods.

Some of the uncertainty propagation methods described in this section are flexible in terms of which type of input data they can handle; either qualitative, semi-quantitative or quantitative data. However, most methods are designed to process certain types of data. Expert judgment and Qualitative scenario analysis are mostly used for qualitative data. The NUSAP (Numerical, Unit, Spread, Assessment and Pedigree) method, Hybrid methods and Fuzzy logic are often used to treat semi-quantitative data. Bayesian theory, Monte Carlo Simulation (MCS), First Order Second Moment approximation (FOSM), Point Estimation Methods (PEM) and First Order Reliability Method (FORM) are most often used in connection with quantitative data.

4.1 IMPLICIT METHODS

4.1.1 Expert judgment

Expert judgments are the expressions of informed opinion, based on knowledge and experience that experts make in responding to technical problems (Booker & Meyer, 2001). Booker & Meyer (2001) define an expert as an individual who has background in the subject area and is recognized by peers as having the necessary qualifications to address the technical problem. Judgements, according to Otway and Winterfeld (1992), are inferences or evaluations that go beyond obvious statements of fact, data, or the conventions of a discipline. Instead, factual judgments are beliefs or opinions about propositions that can, in principle, be proven right or wrong. Value judgments are expressions of preferences between alternatives, based on tradeoffs and priorities. The process of gathering information from experts is expert elicitation. It is a structured process to elicit subjective judgments and ideas from experts. It seeks to make explicit and utilizable the unpublished knowledge and wisdom in the heads of experts, based on their experience and expertise, including their insight in the limitations, strengths and weaknesses of the published knowledge and available data (Refsgaard et al 2006).

Expert judgement can be the result either of informal or formal processes. Informal processes are implicit, unstructured and undocumented. According to Otway and Winterfeld (1992), expert judgement processes have always entered analysis through the experts' implicit and undocumented reasoning, inferences, scientific conventions or even unconscious processes. Examples for such informal judgements are about the identification of:

- the problems that need to be analysed;
- the kind of models should be used;
- the kind of data should be used;
- how should results be interpreted;

• the actions to be recommended.

In contrast, formal uses of Expert judgment are explicit and documented. They involve a deliberate attempt to bring out the assumptions and reasoning underlying a judgment, to quantify it to the extent useful and to document it so that it can be appraised by others. The following steps describe the process of formal Expert judgment elicitation (adapted from Otway and Winterfeld, 1992):

- 1. identify and select the events and options about which fact or value judgements should be made formally;
- 2. identify and select the experts who will make the judgments;
- 3. define the issues for which judgments are to be elicited and identify the relevant experts in the fields;
- 4. train the experts to the rules of the methodology for the elicitation of formal judgments (i.e. elicitation methods, decomposition approaches, bias identification and debiasing technique);
- 5. elicit the Expert judgments in interviews with a trained facilitator, who poses questions to properly separate the main problem in sub-problems to be discussed, to elicit judgments (through for instance a brainstorming session), and to cross-check result against other forms of judgement;
- 6. analyse and aggregate results obtained from individual experts and, in the case of substantial disagreements, attempt to resolve differences;
- 7. completely document results, including the reasoning given by the experts to support their judgement.

In addition, expert judgement can be elicited simply through one-on-one, individual interviews, or through the use of interactive groups where experts and a moderator meet face to face to give and discuss their data in either a structured or informal manner. In order to avoid the possible negative effects of group interaction (biasing effects such as when the presence of a dominant expert causes others in the group to agree to a judgement they do not hold), the Delphi technique can be applied to minimize bias and maintain anonymity. Under this process a group of experts, in isolation from each other, give their judgements to the moderator. The moderator makes these judgements anonymous, collates them, then and redistributes them to the experts in order for them to revise their previous judgement. This process can be repeated until consensus (if it is required) or a more refined set of data is achieved. The continuously iterative process reduces the risk of uncertainties while limiting inter-expert bias.

Furthermore, according to Booker & Meyer (2001) Expert judgment can be used for statistical applications such as:

- the probability of an occurrence of an event;
- a prediction of the performance of some product or process;
- the decision about what variables enter into a statistical analysis;
- the decision about which data sets to include in an analysis;
- the assumptions used in selecting a model;

- the decision concerning which probability distributions are appropriate to use;
- a description of experts' thinking and information sources in arriving at any of the above responses.

Expert judgment can be expressed in three forms:

- *quantitative form—probabilities* such as ratings, odds, uncertainty estimates, weighting factors, and physical quantities of interest (e.g., costs, time, length, weight, etc.),
- *semi-quantitative form—categorisation/classification* of expert judgment opinion/beliefs or
- *qualitative form—a textual description* of the expert's assumptions in reaching an estimate, reasons for selecting or eliminating certain data or information from analysis, and natural language statements of physical quantities of interest.

There are also named some drawbacks of the expert judgement method. The Expert judgment itself has uncertainty. However, this can be characterized and subsequently analyzed.

The major problem in Expert elicitation is expert bias. Expert judgement is affected by the process of gathering it. Experts and lay people alike are subject to a variety of potential mental errors or shortcomings caused by man's simplified and partly subconscious information processing strategies. It is important to distinguish these so-called cognitive biases from other sources of bias, such as cultural bias, organizational bias, or bias resulting from one's own self-interest (Heuer, 1999). Some of the sources of cognitive bias are as follows: overconfidence, anchoring, availability, representativeness, satisficing, unstated assumptions, coherence. Experts should be informed on the existence of these biases during the Expert elicitation process. Gigerenzer (1991,1994) and Cosmides and Tooby (1996) argue that part of these biases are not so much caused by the limited cognitive abilities of the human mind, but more by the way in which information is presented or elicited. A thoughtful wording of questions can be helpful to avoid part of these biases. Performing dry run exercises (try-outs) can render important feedback on the suitability of the posed questions.

Many experts are accustomed to giving uncertainty estimates in the form of simple ranges of values. In eliciting uncertainties, the analysts can make experts aware of their natural tendency to underestimate uncertainty, such as through the exercise of estimating on sample problems. Studies have shown that experts are typically unable to completely overcome this tendency (Booker & Meyer, 2001). Several elicitation protocols have been developed whereas the Stanford/SRI Protocol is the most commonly used. For detailed information please see Spetzler and von Holstein (1975), Merkhofer (1987) and Morgan and Henrion (1990). Another protocol which can be used is from Cooke & Goossens (2000 a, b), adapted by Van der Fels-Klerx et al (2002). The authors of the reviewed literature emphasised that there is not a preferable method, and in practise it is recommended to use a mix of both methods, depending on the availability and quality of data and information.

In addition, to perform a formal Expert elicitation is a time and resource intensive activity. The whole process of setting up a study, selecting experts, preparing elicitation questions,

expert training, expert meetings, interviews, analyses, writing rationales, documentation (as described above) can easily stretch over months or years.

Furthermore should be pointed out that the Expert judgement can be viewed as a snapshot of the expert's state of knowledge at a specific time; hence this judgement could change over time due to the fact that the expert could receive new information. In addition, because the judgment reflects the expert's knowledge and learning, the experts can validly differ in their judgments.

4.1.2 Qualitative scenarios analysis

There exist in the literature many definitions of what a scenario is. A general definition is: "scenarios are descriptions of possible futures that reflect different perspectives on the past, the present and the future (van-Notten & Rotmans 2001) cited in (van-Notten et al 2003)". In the context of sustainability science, scenarios are coherent and plausible stories, told in words and numbers, about the possible co-evolutionary pathways of combined human and environmental systems (Swart et al 2004). Scenarios generally include: a definition of problem boundaries, a characterisation of current conditions and drivers of change and the identification of uncertainties (Swart et al 2004).

Scenario analysis is a common approach used when only partial information, or no information at all, is available. Thus it is meant to deal with uncertainty and support strategic decision making. The uncertainty about parameters or components of the system is addressed through the description of a small number of "sub-problems" derived from an underlying optimization problem. The idea is that, by describing and studying the different "subproblems" and their optimal solutions, similarities and trends may eventually be identified and uncertainty reduced. An optimal solution to the underlying problem may then be suggested. Qualitative scenario analysis is used to stimulate brainstorming, through experts workshops, about an issue, when many views about the future have to be included or when an idea has to be formed about, for example, general social and cultural trends (Sluijs et al 2004). Hodgson (1992) proposed the "scenario-thinking" concept, which is useful for gathering a wide variety of perspectives from actors and develop storylines. It makes use of visual facilitation tools, in particular hexagons, as a flexible mapping technique to bridge the gap between thoughts and models (Giupponi et al 2006). Other type of scenarios are benchmark scenarios, policy scenarios or exploratory, anticipatory scenarios (Sluijs et al 2004). Quantitative scenario analysis is also used to for assessments that require data and numbers (Sluijs et al 2004).

4.1.3 Numerical, unit, Spread, assessment and pedigree (NUSAP)

NUSAP is a notational system proposed by Funtowicz and Ravetz (1990), which aims to provide an analysis and diagnosis of uncertainty in science for policy. It captures both quantitative and qualitative dimensions of uncertainty and enables one to display these in a standardized and self-explanatory way. It promotes criticism by clients and users of all sorts, experts as well as lay public, and will thereby support extended peer review processes.

The NUSAP method is based on five categories, which generally reflect the standard practice of experimental sciences. By providing a separate box, or "field", for each aspect of the information, it enables a great flexibility in their expression. The name "NUSAP" is an acronym for the categories. The first, "Numeral", will usually be an ordinary number; but when appropriate it can be a more general quantity, such as the expression "a million" (which is not the same as the number lying between 999,999 and 1,000,001). The second is "Unit", which may be of the conventional sort, but which may also contain extra information, as the date at which the unit is evaluated. The third category is "Spread", which generalizes from the "random error" of experiments or the "variance" of statistics. Although "Spread" is usually expressed by a number (either \pm , % or "factor of") it is not an ordinary quantity, for its own inexactness is not of the same sort as that of measurements. The next letter A for "Assessment" leads us to the more qualitative side of the NUSAP method where the Expert elicitation is an appropriate method for. Finally the P for "Pedigree", it expresses an evaluation account of the production process of information, and indicates different aspects of the underpinning and scientific status of knowledge used (Sluijs et al 2004). In order to assess these different aspects a set of pedigree criteria is used like for example proxy representation, empirical basis, methodological rigor, theoretical understanding and validation. The assessment of pedigree also includes qualitative Experts judgment. To minimise arbitrariness and subjectivity in measuring strength, a pedigree matrix is used to code qualitative Expert judgements for each criterion into a discrete numeral scale from 0 (weak) to 4 (strong) with linguistic descriptions (modes) of each level on the scale (Refsggaard et al., 2006).

4.1.4 Fuzzy logic

Fuzzy logic was introduced by Lofti Zadeh in 1965. The method concentrates on solving specific problems rather than trying to model a whole system. It is a multi-valued logic, which introduces fuzzy sets in addition to crisp sets. In crisp sets elements either belong to a set or not. Fuzzy sets allow elements to belong to a set to a certain degree. Therefore fuzzy logic allows one to integrate imprecise approximations and semantic notions such as high / medium / low into mathematical formulations and computer models.

The first step in a fuzzy logic system is called fuzzyfication: for each input parameter a degree of membership is assigned for linguistic values by the membership function of the fuzzy set. Based on expert knowledge the second step connects the fuzzy set with logic rules for the linguistic values. Also preconditions of the fuzzy sets have to be applied to the linguistic values depending on the actions of the logic rules. This is called inference. In most cases there is more than one logic rule applied to linguistic values in rule systems. Therefore membership functions of the actions have to be combined after inference building into a generic membership function. This is called composition. Table 4.1 shows the logic rules for the example of SAR remote sensing data by Hellmann (2001). The last step in a fuzzy rule system is called defuzzyfication. It derives an output parameter from the generic membership function Reif (2000). Figure 4.1 shows an example by Hellmann (2001) for the classification of SAR remote Sensing data.



Figure 4.1 Fuzzy classification scheme for an SAR remote Sensing data example by Hellmann (2001).

Table 4.1 Classification rules for a SAR remote sensing data example by Hellmann (2001)

λ_1	Н	α	Decision
very high	medium		urban
high or very high	very low	medium/high	urban
high	high		forest
medium	high	medium/high	forest
medium	medium	medium/low	vegetation
medium	low or very low	low	vegetation
(very) low			runway

In general, the employment of fuzzy logic might be helpful for very complex processes, when there is missing data or high uncertainties, when no simple mathematical model exists, for highly nonlinear processes or for the processing of linguistically formulated expert knowledge.

The difficulty of the fuzzy approach lies in the requirement of sufficient expert knowledge for the combination of the sets, the combination of the fuzzy rule base and the defuzzyfication. Fuzzy logic is not recommendable, if expert knowledge is lacking, a conventional approach yields a satisfying result or an alternative easily solvable and adequate mathematical model already exists; Hellmann (2001).

4.2 EXPLICIT METHODS

4.2.1 Monte Carlo simulation (MCS)

The term "Monte Carlo simulation" (MCS) embraces a wide class of computational algorithms which are effectively capable of simulating complex physical and mathematical systems. The simulations are performed by repeated deterministic computation of user-defined transformation models using random values as input (i.e. random values drawn from user-generated sampling distributions). MCS is often used when the model is complex, nonlinear, or involves several uncertain parameters. The number of evaluations/repetitions necessary to establish the probability distributions of the output parameters will depend on the number of input parameters, their probability distributions, the complexity of the propagation model and the accuracy requirements of the output. A simulation can easily involve over 10,000 evaluations of the model.

Monte Carlo simulation allows consistent processing of uncertainties in input parameters and models, regardless of the degree of linearity and the complexity of transformation models, and of the magnitude of uncertainties in parameters and models. Other notable advantages of MCS over other techniques include: (a) the possibility of appreciating (to the degree of precision desired by the user and imposed by the quality of input data) the shape of the output variable; (b) the possibility of including complex mathematics (e.g. logical statements) with no extra difficulty; and (c) the possibility to model transformation uncertainty directly and to assess its effect on model outputs (Vose 2008).

Monte Carlo simulation requires the generation of artificial samples of input random variables from purposely selected distributions. Such process requires sequentially: (a) the assignment of a probability distribution type; (b) the assignment of characteristic distribution parameters; and (c) sampling from the distributions. In addition, computation power needs may be large for complex models.

The Monte Carlo simulation technique is implemented in some commercial slope stability analysis packages (e.g. Geo-Studio, 2010). However, when the probability of failure is very small, the number of simulations required to obtain an accurate result directly is so large that, except for very simple (or simplified) problems, it renders the application impractical. In these situations the conditional probability of failure can be determined for various low probability scenarios, and then combined, considering the scenario probabilities. Monte Carlo simulation can be optimized by stratified sampling techniques, for example Latin Hypercube sampling (Iman & Conover 1982). These "organized" sampling techniques considerably reduce the number of simulations required for a reliable distribution of the response.

4.2.2 Point estimation methods (PEM)

Point estimation methods (PEM), originally proposed by Rosenblueth (1975) and subsequently extended by various researchers (e.g. Hong 1998), are a class of simple and direct procedures for computing low-order moments of functions of random variables. However, they suffer from several shortcomings. First, they do not perform satisfactorily

when the distribution of the output is significantly different from those of the input variables. Second, PEM methods should not be applied when the transformation model cannot be approximated satisfactorily by a third-order polynomial, and, similarly to FOSM, in presence of large uncertainties in inputs. Another shortcoming of PEM lies in the fact that point estimates are less reliable for statistical moments beyond second-order (Baecher & Christian 2003).

4.2.3 First order, second moment approximation (FOSM)

The basis of FOSM approximation (e.g. Ayyub & McCuen 2003) lies in the statement that satisfactory estimates of the second-moment parameters (mean, standard deviation) of a random variable which is a function of other random variables may be calculated if second-moment parameters of the input random variables and the transformation model relating inputs to output are known. The FOSM approximation uses a Taylor series expansion of the variable to be evaluated.

Consider *Y* to be a function of random variables $x_1, x_2, ..., x_n$; that is

$$Y = f(x_1, x_2, ..., x_n)$$
(4.1)

In the general case, x_1 , x_2 , ..., x_n are correlated with covariance matrix [C], i.e. [C] = $[\sigma][R][\sigma]$, where $[\sigma]$ is a diagonal matrix of standard deviations and [R] is the (positive-definite and symmetric) correlation matrix with diagonal elements $R_{ii} = 1$ and non-diagonal elements $R_{ij} = \rho_{ij}$ (ρ_{ij} is the correlation coefficient between variables i and j). In scalar notation, $C_{ij} = \sigma_i \sigma_j R_{ij}$.

Obviously to evaluate the mean and standard deviation of Y, the joint probability density function of $x_1, x_2, ..., x_n$ is needed. However, in many practical applications the available information about the random variables is limited to their mean and variance. The approximate mean and variance of the function Y may still be estimated by a Taylor series expansion of the function about the mean values of the random variables and neglecting the higher order terms (Ang and Tang, 1984). If the Taylor series is truncated at its linear terms, the following first-order estimates of mean and variance are obtained:

$$\mu_{Y} \approx f(\mu_{x_{1}}, \mu_{x_{2}}, \dots, \mu_{x_{n}})$$
(4.2)

$$\sigma_Y^2 \approx \{b\}^T [C] \{b\}$$
(4.3)

where the vector $\{b\}$ denotes $\partial Y / \partial x_i$ evaluated at the mean values of x_i , i.e.:

 $\{b\}^{T} = \{\partial Y / \partial x_{1}, \partial Y / \partial x_{2}, \dots, \partial Y / \partial x_{n}\}\Big|_{u_{\tau}}$

If there is no correlation among the variables, Equation 4.3 can be written as:

$$\sigma_Y^2 \approx \sum_{i=1}^n \left(\frac{\partial Y}{\partial x_i} \Big|_{\mu_{x_i}} \right)^2 \cdot \sigma_{x_i}^2$$
(4.4)

Equations 4.2 and 4.3 or 4.4 are referred to as the first-order, second-moment (FOSM) approximations of mean and variance of Y.

The FOSM approximation only provides estimates of the mean and standard deviation, which are not sufficient by themselves for evaluating the failure probability. To estimate the failure probability, one must assume the distribution function for the safety margin or the safety factor beforehand. The first step in estimation of failure probability using any probabilistic method is to decide on what constitutes unsatisfactory performance or failure. Mathematically, this is achieved by defining a performance function G(X), such that $G(X) \ge 0$ means satisfactory performance and G(X) < 0 means unsatisfactory performance or "failure". X is a vector of basic random variables including resistance parameters, load effects, geometry parameters and model uncertainty.

Example 4.1

Consider a structural element with resistance R, subjected to dead load D and live load L. The safety margin (performance function) for this element is defined as:

$$G = R - D - L$$

Given the information below, estimate the mean and coefficient of variation (CoV = σ/μ) of G with and without correlation among the parameters.

Mean values: $\mu_R = 2.8$ $\mu_D = 1$ $\mu_L = 0.75$

Standard deviations: $\sigma_R = 0.3$ $\sigma_D = 0.1$ $\sigma_L = 0.2$

Correlation coefficients: $\rho_{R,D} = 0.8$ $\rho_{D,L} = 0.3$

FOSM approximation:

$$\mu_{\rm G} = 2.8 - 1 - 0.75 = 1.05$$
$$\{b\}^{\rm T} = \{\partial G / \partial R, \partial G / \partial D, \partial G / \partial L\} = \{1 - 1 - 1\}$$

No correlation:

$$\sigma_G^2 = \{1 \quad -1 \quad -1\} \begin{bmatrix} 0.09 & & \\ & 0.01 & \\ & & 0.04 \end{bmatrix} \begin{cases} 1 \\ -1 \\ -1 \end{cases} = 0.14$$

$$\Rightarrow \sigma_{G} = 0.374, CoV = 0.374/1.05 = 35.6 \%$$

With correlation: $\sigma_G^2 = \{1 \ -1 \ -1\} \begin{bmatrix} 0.09 & 0.024 & 0 \\ 0.024 & 0.01 & 0.006 \\ 0 & 0.006 & 0.04 \end{bmatrix} \begin{cases} 1 \\ -1 \\ -1 \end{cases} = 0.104$ $\Rightarrow \sigma_G = 0.323, \text{ CoV} = 0.323/1.05 = 30.7 \%$

The "reliability index", defined as

$$\beta = \frac{\mu_G}{\sigma_G} \tag{4.5}$$

in which μ_G and σ_G are respectively the mean and standard deviation of the performance function, is often used as an alternative performance measure to the factor of safety (Li & Lumb 1987, Christian *et al.* 1994, Duncan 2000).

The reliability index provides more information about the reliability of a geotechnical design or a geotechnical structure than is obtained from the factor of safety alone. It is directly related to the probability of failure and the computational procedures used to evaluate the reliability index reveal which parameters contribute most to the uncertainty in the factor of safety. This is useful information that can guide the engineer in further investigations. However, the reliability index estimated using the FOSM approach is not "invariant". Table 4.2 shows the reliability indices for different formats of the performance function using the FOSM method. *R* and *S* in the table represent respectively the total resisting force and the driving force acting on the slope. CoV_R and CoV_S in the table denote the coefficients of variation of the resisting and the loading forces respectively and $F = \mu_R / \mu_S$.

Table 4.2 Performance function format and FOSM reliability index \beta (Li & Lumb 1987).

G(X)	β
R-S	$\frac{F-1}{\sqrt{F^2 CoV_R^2 + CoV_S^2}}$
$\frac{R}{S} - 1$	$\frac{F-1}{F\sqrt{CoV_{R}^{2}+CoV_{S}^{2}}}$
$\ln \frac{R}{S}$	$\frac{\ln F}{\sqrt{CoV_R^2 + CoV_S^2}}$

While the formulation of FOSM approximation is concise and allows direct inclusion of correlation among input variables, several potential shortcomings should be acknowledged. First, when transformation models are non-linear, first-order approximations of the expected value of the output random variable may not be reliable. Second, the quality of approximation

is hindered in case of large uncertainties in input variables, which is usually the case in quantitative risk estimation for geohazards.

4.2.4 First- and second-order reliability methods (FORM and SORM)

Hasofer & Lind (1974) proposed the first-order reliability method (FORM), which provides an invariant definition for the reliability index. The starting point for FORM is the definition of the performance function G(X), where X is the vector of basic random variables. If the joint probability density function of all random variables $F_x(X)$ is known, then the probability of failure P_f is given by

$$\mathbf{P}_{\mathrm{f}} = \int_{L} F_{x}(X) \, dX \tag{4.6}$$

where L is the domain of X where G(X) < 0.

In general, the above integral cannot be solved analytically. In the FORM approximation, the vector of random variables \mathbf{X} is transformed to the standard normal space U, where U is a vector of independent Gaussian variables with zero mean and unit standard deviation, and where G(U) is a linear function. The probability of failure P_f is then (P[...] means probability that ...):

$$P_{f} = P[G(U) < 0] \approx P[\sum_{i=1}^{n} \alpha_{i}U_{i} - \beta < 0] = \Phi(-\beta)$$
(4.7)

where α_i is the direction cosine of random variable U_i , β is the distance between the origin and the hyperplane G(U) = 0, n is the number of basic random variables X, and Φ is the standard normal distribution function.



Figure 4.2 Relationship between reliability index β , and probability of failure P_f .

The vector of the direction cosines of the random variables (α_i) is called the vector of sensitivity factors, and the distance β is the reliability index. The probability of failure (P_f) can be estimated from the reliability index β using the established equation P_f = 1 - $\Phi(\beta) = \Phi(-\beta)$, where Φ is the cumulative distribution (CDF) of the standard normal variate. The

relationship is exact when the limit state surface is planar and the parameters follow normal distributions, and approximate otherwise. The relationship between the reliability index and probability of failure defined by Equation 4.7 is shown in Figure 4.2.

The square of the direction cosines or sensitivity factors (α_i^2) , whose sum is equal to unity, quantifies in a relative manner the contribution of the uncertainty in each random variable X_i to the total uncertainty.

In summary the FORM approximation involves:

- 1. transforming a general random vector into a standard Gaussian vector,
- 2. locating the point of maximum probability density (most likely failure point, design point, or simply β -point) within the failure domain, and
- 3. estimating the probability of failure as $P_f \approx \Phi(-\beta)$, in which $\Phi(\cdot)$ is the standard Gaussian cumulative distribution function.

Example 4.2

Consider an infinite frictional soil slope with thickness H in the vertical direction, soil friction angle ϕ' , slope angle θ , unit weight γ , and pore pressure u at depth H. With the following parameters and probability distribution functions, evaluate the probability of slope failure and its reliability index.

Parameter	μ	σ	Probability distribution
H (m)	10.0	1.0	Lognormal
φ'	35.0	2.0	Normal
(degrees)			
θ (degrees)	20.0	1.5	Lognormal
γ (kN/m ³)	18.0	0.5	Normal
u (kPa)	20.0	7.0	Beta, between 0 and 40

The equation for the safety factor of the slope is:

$$\mathbf{F} = \frac{\tan(\phi')}{\tan(\theta)} \cdot \left(1 - \frac{u}{\gamma \cdot H \cdot \cos^2(\theta)}\right)$$

A simple limit state function for the performance of the slope is:

$$\mathbf{G} = \mathbf{F} - \mathbf{1}$$

i.e. the slope is stable when the factor of safety is greater than 1, and it fails when the factor of safety is less than 1.

Using the software STRUREL (RCP, 1999), the following results are obtained:

Probability of failure: $P_f = 3.9 \cdot 10^{-5}$ FORM reliability index: $\beta = 3.95$ The sensitivity factors for the variables are shown on the figure below. The Latin symbols in table correspond to the following Greek symbols above: B is θ , phi is ϕ' , and gam is γ . The pie chart shows the squares of the sensitivity factors α_i^2 .





Figure 4.3 The FORM approximation (right) and definition of β and design point.

An illustration of the design point and graphical representation of β is given in Figure 4.3.

Low (2003) presented a method for finding the reliability index in the original space. His approach is based on the matrix formulation of the Hasofer-Lind reliability index β (Veneziano, 1974; Ditlevsen, 1981):

$$\beta = \min \sqrt{(X - \mu)^T C^{-1} (X - \mu)} \quad \text{for} \quad \{X : G(X) = 0\}$$
(4.8)

or, equivalently:

$$\beta = \min \sqrt{\left[\frac{x_i - \mu_i}{\sigma_i}\right]^T \left[R\right]^{-1} \left[\frac{x_i - \mu_i}{\sigma_i}\right]} \text{ for } \{X : G(X) = 0\}$$

$$(4.9)$$

in which $X = (x_1, x_2, ..., x_n)$, μ = mean vector of X, C = covariance matrix of X, and R = correlation matrix of X.

Low and Tang (1997) used Equation 4.9 in preference to Equation 4.8 because the correlation matrix R is easier to set up, and conveys the correlation structure more explicitly than the covariance matrix C. Geometrically, for a two-variable problem, Equations 4.8 and 4.9 can be interpreted as finding the smallest ellipsoid (of the probability distribution of the variables) tangent to the limit state surface, see Figure 4.4. The key advantage of this formulation is that it can be implemented using built-in functions in EXCEL without programming and EXCEL is widely available on PCs (Phoon and Nadim, 2004).

In the second-order reliability method (SORM), the limit state function is defined as in FORM, but the resulting limit state function is approximated by a second order function (Breitung 1984). However, for geo-problems the probabilities of failure obtained with SORM analyses have been very close to the values obtained with FORM (Lacasse and Nadim, 1999).



Figure 4.4 Illustration of β *in the plane of original variables (Low, 2003).*

4.2.5 System reliability

A system, for example a complex geotechnical structure, consists of many components or elements, whose individual or combined failure can lead to collapse. A simple gravity retaining wall would fail if the lateral forces on the wall exceed the base shear resistance (sliding mode of failure), if the weight of the wall and vertical forces acting on the wall exceed the bearing capacity at the base (bearing capacity mode of failure) or if the driving moment from the external loads exceeds the resisting moment from the weight of the wall could therefore be thought of as a system that comprises three components whose individual failure would constitute the failure of the wall.

The methods and examples discussed in the previous section generally characterize the performance and reliability of a single component of a complete system. The failure event of a system, in a reliability sense, is defined as the union, or intersection, or combinations thereof, of component failure events. In a graphical representation of a system, the components are represented by boxes that are connected together by lines to form the system. Input and output are marked by arrows (see Figure 4.5).



(a) Series system

(b) Parallel system

Figure 4.5 Schematic representation of series and parallel systems.

It is useful to distinguish between two basic types of systems depending on the logical structure of the components, namely series and parallel systems. In a series system the individual components are connected in series with regard to their function (Figure 4.5a). A series system will fail if any of its components fail, i.e. the system failure event is the union of all the component failure events. As a simple example, consider a chain consisting of many links. If the weakest link breaks, the chain fails. That is, the least reliable link determines the reliability of the system. If a series system is composed on "n" statistically independent components, then the probability of system failure can be computed from the probability of failure of individual components by the following equation:

$$P_{f,system} = 1 - \prod_{i=1}^{n} (1 - P_{f,i}) \approx \sum_{i=1}^{n} P_{f,i}$$
(4.10)

The summation approximation is valid for very small probabilities of failure P_{f,i}.

Obviously the probability of failure of a series system increases with the number of elements and is largely governed by the probability of failure of its most unreliable element. If all elements of a series system are perfectly correlated, then:

$$\mathbf{P}_{\mathrm{f},\mathrm{system}} = \max[P_{f,i}] \tag{4.11}$$

Thus the probability of failure of a series system lies within the following bounds:

$$\max[P_{f,i}] \le P_{f,system} \le 1 - \prod_{i=1}^{n} (1 - P_{f,i})$$
(4.12)

In a parallel system, the elements of the system are connected in parallel with regard to their function (Figure 4.5b). This means that a parallel system will fail if all its components fail, i.e. the system failure event the intersection of the component failure events.

If a parallel system is composed on "n" statistically independent components, then the probability of system failure can be computed from the probability of failure of individual components by the following equation:

$$\mathbf{P}_{f,\text{system}} = P_{f,1} \cdot P_{f,2} \cdot \dots \cdot P_{f,n} = \prod_{i=1}^{n} P_{f,i}$$
(4.13)

If all elements of a parallel system are perfectly correlated, then:

$$P_{f,system} = \min[P_{f,i}]$$
(4.14)

That is, the probability of failure of a parallel system is never greater than probability of failure of its most unreliable element. The probability of failure of a parallel system, therefore, lies within the following bounds:

$$\prod_{i=1}^{n} P_{f,i} \le P_{f,system} \le \min[P_{f,i}]$$
(4.15)

In constructed facilities, true parallel systems are rare. Consider, for example, a foundation slab supported by six piles. This foundation system, on the first sight, might well be considered a parallel system consisting of six components, as all six piles must fail in order for the foundation to fail. However, the carrying capacities of the piles are strongly correlated. Furthermore, the question of ductile versus brittle failure of the components in the system is of prime importance. While a ductile component may continue to carry load until the other elements of the system yield, a brittle component stops carrying its share of load, leaving the remaining components with even more load.

Most real life systems are mixed systems that could be represented as a series connection of subsystems, where each subsystem comprises parallel components. Some commercial software for computation of system reliability (e.g. STRUREL) require that the system is represented is terms of minimal unions of intersections, also denoted as minimal cut-set.

4.3 HYBRID METHODS TO PROPAGATE RANDOMNESS AND IMPRECISION

In case one or many parameters are semi-quantitative and sufficient data are available to represent other input parameters of the model by probabilities, "hybrid" methods to jointly propagate randomness and imprecision can be used. For instance, the approach of Guyonnet et al. (2003) (and further developed by Baudrit et al. 2007) relies on the combination of Monte-Carlo techniques (random sampling of the probabilistic distribution assigned to random parameters) with Fuzzy interval analysis (applied to the possibility distribution assigned to the imprecise parameters, Dubois et al. 2000). The result of the propagation is summarized based on the general framework of the evidence theory (Shafer, 1976), hence producing a pair of probabilistic distributions (i.e. Plausibility and Belief distributions).

In the field of CO_2 storage risk assessment, Figure 4.6 depicts the pair of probabilistic indicators assigned to the CO_2 plume extension within the storage reservoir computed by

(Bellenfant et al. 2009) using the "hybrid" approach. Due to the imprecision of input parameters, the probability assigned to the CO_2 plume extension is not unique and lies within the interval defined by the Belief and the Plausibility indicators. For instance, the probability the CO_2 plume extension to be inferior to 13 km ranges from 70 to 100 % (area north). Note that if sufficient data were available, all input parameters would be represented by probabilistic distributions and the probability assigned to CO_2 plume extension would be unique.

The gap between both indicators represents a measure of the epistemic uncertainties (imprecision). Thus, this method provides guidelines for site characterization as it underlines regions were more data should be gained to reduce this gap, hence the imprecision.



Figure 4.6 Pair of cumulative probabilistic distributions assigned to the CO_2 plume extension (Belief and Plausibility). The probability that the CO_2 extension is inferior to 13 km ranges from 70 and 100 %. Adapted from (Bellenfant et al. 2009)

4.4 EVENT TREE ANALYSIS

For a complex system, the conditions that could lead to any of the potential modes of failure may be quite involved and an event tree analysis is often the optimum way to quantify hazard and risk. Given a number of possible consequences resulting from an initiating event, the sequence of following events need to be identified and their probability of occurrence needs to be quantified. This can be done systematically and effectively through the use of an event tree diagram. The approach is widely used for dams, but is also useful for slopes with complex history, e.g. a rock slope with possibly different volumes sliding over time followed by a tsunami. Ang and Tang (1984) and Whitman (1984) presented several application examples for the method. Figure 4.7 illustrates event tree analysis.

A general event tree is shown in Figure 4.7 with an initiating event, E, and a number of possible consequences, C_{ij} ... k. It can be observed that a particular consequence depends on the subsequent events following the initiating event; in other word, for a given consequence to occur, a sequence of subsequent events, or *path* in the event tree, must occur. Given an ini-

tiating event, there may be several "first subsequent events" that will follow. Obviously, these subsequent events are mutually exclusive. If we assume a particular first subsequent event, a mutually exclusive set of "second subsequent events" is possible. Each path in the event tree, therefore, represents a specific sequence of (subsequent) events, resulting in a particular consequence. The probability associated with the occurrence of a specific path is simply the product of the (conditional) probabilities of all the events on that path.



Figure 4.7 Event tree model and example for the analysis of a slope.

Each event in the event tree is associated with a probability of occurrence. The probabilities can be obtained by first assigning a verbal descriptor as given below. The sum of the probabilities at any node is always unity, if all possible events have been included. The estimates rely heavily on engineering judgment. Observations are also very useful in assisting judgment. Each outcome in the event tree ends up as failure or no failure. The total probability of failure is the summation of the probabilities of each outcome leading to failure. If data are available, component events should be treated statistically, for example the 100-year and 1000-year rainfall or flood, based on historic data, the earthquake frequency and response

spectrum. In practice, the results of an event tree analysis prove even more useful when done for several slopes and compared.

To achieve consistency in the evaluation of the probabilities from one dam to another, conventions have been established to anchor the probabilities. An example of descriptors of uncertainty used in the dam profession goes as follows:

Verbal description of uncertainty	Event probability
Virtually impossible	0.001
Very unlikely	0.01
Unlikely	0.10
Completely uncertain	0.50
Likely	0.90
Very likely	0.99
Virtually certain	0.999

Virtually impossible:	event due to known physical conditions or processes that can		
	be described and specified with almost complete confidence.		
Very unlikely:	the possibility cannot be ruled out on the basis of physical or		
	other reasons.		
Unlikely:	event is unlikely, but it could happen		
Completely uncertain:	uncertain: there is no reason to believe that one outcome is any more or		
	less likely than the other to occur.		
Likely:	event is likely, but it may not happen.		
Very likely:	event that is not completely certain.		
Virtually certain:	<i>y certain:</i> event due to known physical conditions or processes that can		
	be described and specified with almost complete confidence.		

The Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC, 2010) uses a similar scale for quantification of likelihood scales (Table 4.3). However, they recommend a probability range instead of a specific probability value. This conclusion is supported by several psychometric studies (see Piercey, 2009 and references therein). The issue of translating numerical probability values into words (and vice versa) is still an active research subject in the field of "Linguistic Probabilities" (e.g., Halliwell and Shen, 2009) relying on approaches of Fuzzy Theory.

Table 4.3 Calibrated language for describing quantified uncertainty (IPCC, 2010). Likelihood may be based on statistical or modelling analyses, elicitation of expert views, or other quantitative analyses.

Term	Likelihood of the Outcome
Virtually certain	99 - 100% probability
Very likely	90 - 100% probability
Likely	66 - 100% probability
About as likely as not	33 - 66% probability
Unlikely	0 - 33% probability

Very unlikely	0 - 10% probability
Exceptionally unlikely	0 - 1% probability

4.5 SUMMARY, PROBLEMS AND GAPS

Below, the MOVE (2011) framework in Figure 2.1 is used to categorize relevant methods for the treatment of uncertainties. Table 4.4 summarises the methodological information presented above.

Table 4.4 Summary of applicable approaches depending on "type of input data" and "type of method for the propagation of uncertainty". Recommended approaches for the different combinations of input data and methods are underlined (adapted from MOVE, 2011).

			Type of Input data				
		Column	Α	В	С		
	Row		Qualitative	Semi-quantitative	Quantitative		
	1	Implicit	Expert judgment Qualitative scenario analysis	<u>Multi-criteria decision</u> <u>analysis (including</u> <u>Fuzzy logic</u> <u>Bayesian</u> <u>theory/networks)</u> NUSAP (Numerical, Unit, Spread, Assessment and Pedigree)	<u>Fuzzy logic</u> <u>Bayesian</u> <u>theory/networks</u>		
Method	2	Explicit	Appropriate input data ranking procedure Monte-Carlo simulation Fuzzy logic NUSAP (Numerical, Unit, Spread, Assessment and Pedigree) Expert judgement	Monte-Carlo simulation Fuzzy logic NUSAP (Numerical, Unit, Spread, Assessment and Pedigree) Expert judgement Possibility theory and hybrid methods	Monte-Carlo simulation First-order second moment First-order reliability method NUSAP (Numerical, Unit, Spread, Assessment and Pedigree) Expert judgement		

Reasoning for recommended approaches for different combinations of "input data" and "method" as summarised in Table 4.4:

Implicit methods: Cells A1, B1 and C1 in Table 4.4

- The Bayesian approach is a powerful tool, because it combines observations with expert judgement. Bayesian theory enables update and revise of belief values (values obtained from expert judgment) when new information (evidence) becomes available.
- Fuzzy logic is a very useful and flexible approach when data are missing, when very uncertain or only qualitative data is available and for very complex processes. It can

handle approximations and semantic notions with a logic based mathematical formulation.

• Expert judgment as an implicit method encompass unstructured and undocumented knowledge of experts

Explicit methods – qualitative input data: Cell A2 in Table 4.4

• To be able to use an explicit method to process qualitative input data, a ranking procedure must be applied to the input data, effectively transforming the input to a semi-quantitative or quantitative format. After ranking, the reader is referred to methods for semi-quantitative or quantitative data, see cells B2 or C2 respectively.

Explicit methods – semi-quantitative input data: Cell B2 in Table 4.4

- Fuzzy classification enables indicators to have a degree of membership in adjacent fuzzy sets, or in other words within two indicator categories. The propagation of uncertainty associated with input parameters is processed using fuzzy rules and the final categorisation is effectively performed by defuzzification.
- Monte Carlo with categorical data could be performed in two ways:
 - a) Combine Monte Carlo Simulation and fuzzy logic, i.e. fuzzy classification. (This procedure is also classified as a hybrid method)
 - b) If the categorisation is performed using score values in input and output parameters, Monte Carlo Simulation could be performed on the continuous score values in the input parameters. Then the categorisation is done on basis of the distribution of the output parameter scores.

In conclusion, the described procedures give both a parameter categorisation and additional information on the uncertainty associated with the categorisation.

Explicit methods -quantitative input data: Cell C2 in Table 4.4

The choice of method for treatment of uncertainties using explicit methods with quantitative input parameters depend on the formulation of the explicit method.

- Monte Carlo Simulation is the most flexible tool which can be used for all types of methods. It is available in several softwares and has the ability to provide the most accurate probability distribution of the output parameters. However, the method requires detailed data and a large number of simulations need to be run to obtain good results.
- If the parameter is formulated as a limit state function, the most convenient and reasonably accurate method for assessment of the uncertainties is the First Order Reliability Method (FORM).
- For other model formulations the First Order Second Moment (FOSM) method could be used as an approximation. FOSM is a simple and convenient method, for which only mean and standard deviation of the input parameters are needed. However, because the method is independent of the probability distributions of the input parameters, it provides approximations for the mean and standard deviation only and might be too simplistic when uncertainties in input parameters are large.

A general problem related to risk estimation is lack of data. Despite large uncertainties associated with natural processes that control hazard level, more uncertainty is often related to vulnerability than hazard when carrying out landslide risk assessment.
5 DEALING WITH UNCERTAINTY IN DECISION MAKING

5.1 INTRODUCTION

Decision making may be defined as the process of select making a logical choice from among several available options. Typical decision problems are subject to a combination of inherent, modelling and statistical uncertainties. When trying to make an appropriate good decision, a decision maker must weight the positives and negatives of each option, and consider all the alternatives. For effective decision making, a decision maker must be able to forecast the outcome of each option as well, and based on all these items, determine which option is the best for that particular situation. Most of decision theory is normative or prescriptive, i.e., it is concerned with identifying the best decision to take, assuming an ideal decision maker who is fully informed, able to compute with perfect accuracy, and fully rational.

The practical application of this prescriptive approach (how people actually make decisions) is called decision analysis. The objective of a decision analysis (DEA) is to discover the most advantageous alternative under the circumstances. Among management tools for decision analysis we find statistical tools such as decision tree analysis, multivariate analysis, and probabilistic forecasting. The most systematic and comprehensive software tools developed in this way are called decision support systems.

5.2 DECISION ANALYSIS (DEA)

Decision analysis using weight of evidence (WOE) can be defined as a framework for synthesizing individual lines of evidence, using methods that are either qualitative (examining distinguishing attributes) or quantitative (measuring aspects in terms of magnitude) to develop conclusions regarding questions concerned with the degree of impairment or risk. Even though all WOE methods may include qualitative and quantitative considerations, i.e implicit and explicit procedures, Linkov (2009) order the methods are by increasing degree of quantification (Table 5.1).

Method	Method description
Listing Evidence	Presentation of individual lines of evidence without attempt at integration
Best Professional Judgment	Qualitative integration of multiple lines of evidence
Causal Criteria	A criteria-based methodology for determining cause and effect relationships
Logic	Standardized evaluation of individual lines of evidence based on qualitative logic models
Scoring	Quantitative integration of multiple lines of evidence using simple weighting or ranking
Indexing	Integration of lines of evidence into a single measure based on empirical models
Quantification	Integrated assessment using formal decision analysis and statistica methods

 Table 5.1 Weight of evidence methods (Linkov 2009)

Generally, Quantitative WOE methods statistically derive risk probabilities from several lines of evidence and use formal decision-analytical tools. When more than one method is depicted at the same level (e.g., Logic/Causal Criteria and Indexing/Scoring), this reflects that several methods have comparable quantitative rigor within the qualitative/quantitative continuum. A key consideration, however, is that neither Scoring nor Indexing quantifies judgments using formal decision analysis or probabilistic techniques. As a result, the transparency and reproducibility of these methods—as well as their ability to handle nonlinearity and correlation across criteria—serve as the delineating factors between Scoring/ Indexing and Quantitative methods. Quantification methods, unlike Scoring/Indexing methods, are able to integrate nonlinearity and correlations into their methodologies. They also allow transparent and reproducible integration of scientific results with individual expert or decision maker judgment (Section 4.1.1) and comparison across multiple experts. In cases with conflicting expert views, different strategies can be applied including making reliability estimates for each expert. Multi criteria decision analysis (MCDA) is an example of a quantification method that uses likelihoods to synthesize weights of evidence.

5.3 UNCERTAINTY IN DECISION ANALYSIS – AN ENGINEERING INTERPRETATION

A significant issue to deal with in decision analysis is to provide a clear and rational basis with regard to the cost-efficient safeguarding of personnel, environment, and assets in situations where uncertainties are at hand.

A classical example is the decision problem of choosing the height of a dike. The risk of dike flooding can be reduced by increasing the height of the dike; however, due to the inherent natural variability in the water level, a certain probability of dike flooding in a given reference period will always remain. Risk assessment within the theoretical framework of decision analysis can help in deciding on the optimal dike height by weighing the benefits of reduced dike flooding risks with the costs of increasing the dike height. However, a prerequisite for the risk assessment is that the means for assessing the probability of dike flooding are established, and this in turn requires that a probabilistic model for the future water level is available.

For the purpose of discussing the phenomenon of uncertainty in more detail, it is initially assume that the universe is deterministic and that our knowledge about the universe is perfect. This implies that it is possible by means of, e.g., a set of exact equation systems and known boundary conditions by means of analysis to achieve perfect knowledge about any state, quantity, or characteristic that otherwise cannot be directly observed or has yet not taken place. In principle, following this line of reasoning the future as well as the past would be known or assessable with certainty. Considering the dike flooding problem, it would thus be possible to assess the exact number of floods that would occur in a given reference period (the frequency of floods) for a given dike height and an optimal decision can be achieved by a cost benefit analysis.

Whether the universe is deterministic or not is a rather deep philosophical question. Despite the obviously challenging aspects of this question its answer is, however, not a prerequisite for purposes of decision making, the simple reason being that even if the universe would be deterministic our knowledge about it is still in part highly incomplete and/or uncertain.

In decision analysis procedures subject to uncertainties such as Quantitative Risk Analysis (QRA) and Structural Reliability Analysis (SRA), a commonly accepted view angle is that uncertainties should be interpreted and differentiated in regard to their type and origin. In this way it has become standard to differentiate between uncertainties due to inherent natural variability, model uncertainties, and statistical uncertainties. As briefly discussed in Chapter 2, the first mentioned type of uncertainty is often denoted aleatory or Type 1 uncertainty and the two latter types are referred to as epistemic or Type 2 uncertainties. Without further discussion here it is just stated that, in principle, all prevailing types of uncertainties can be taken into account in engineering decision analysis within the framework of Bayesian probability theory; a more detailed treatment of this issue is given in Paté-Cornell (1996) and Lindley (1976). As discussed in Paté-Cornell (1996), while the challenge of dealing with aleatory uncertainties can also be addressed by e.g. frequentistic methods of probabilistic analysis, the use of a Bayesian approach provides a sound and holistic basis for handling both the aleatory and more importantly and crucially the epistemic uncertainties that stem from incomplete or imperfect knowledge about processes and phenomena in the universe.

Within this framework, it is useful to distinguish two fundamentally different types of uncertainties, namely epistemic and aleatory uncertainties. This distinction has been considered for risk assessment of technical systems, e.g., Apostolakis (1990) or Helton and Burmaster (1996), and increasingly for natural hazards, e.g., Hall (2003), Apel et al. (2004) or Straub and Der Kiureghian (2008), but has been discussed also for general geological applications by Mann (1993). Aleatory uncertainties are interpreted as random uncertainties, which, for a given model, are naturally inherent to the considered process; epistemic uncertainties are related to our incomplete knowledge of the process, often because of limited data and can be characterised in the form of model uncertainties and statistical uncertainties.

The absolute and relative magnitudes of aleatory and epistemic uncertainty are markedly case-specific. This differentiation in uncertainties is introduced for the purpose of setting focus on how uncertainty may be reduced, rather than calling for a differentiated treatment in the risk assessment and decision analysis process. The distinction is relevant because aleatory uncertainty cannot be reduced for a given model. In contrast, epistemic uncertainty can be reduced, for instance, by collecting additional information. For this reason, a clear identification of the epistemic uncertainties in the analysis is crucial, as these may be reduced at a later time. Furthermore, neglecting epistemic uncertainty can lead to strong underestimation of the risk, see Coles et al. (2003) for an example.

Considering again the dike example, an engineering model can be formulated where future extreme water levels are predicted in terms of a regression of previously observed annual extremes. In this case, the uncertainty due to inherent natural variability would be the uncertainty associated with the annual extreme water level. The model chosen for the annual extreme water level events would by itself introduce model uncertainties and the parameters of the model would introduce statistical uncertainties, as their estimation would be based on a limited number of observed annual extremes. Finally, the extrapolation of the annual extreme model to extremes over longer periods of time would introduce additional model

uncertainties. The uncertainty associated with the future extreme water level is thus composed as illustrated in Figure 5.1.

Whereas the so-called inherent natural variability is often understood as the uncertainty caused by the fact that the universe is not deterministic, it may also be interpreted simply as the uncertainty that cannot be reduced by means of the collection of additional information; see, e.g., Ditlevsen and Madsen (1996). It is seen that this definition implies that the amount of uncertainty due to inherent natural variability depends on the models applied in the formulation of the engineering problem. Presuming that a refinement of models corresponds to looking with more detail at the problem at hand, one could say that the uncertainty structure influencing a problem is scale dependent.



Figure 5.1 Illustration of uncertainty composition in a typical engineering problem



Figure 5.2 Illustration of the time dependence of knowledge

Having formulated a model for the prediction of future extreme water levels and taking into account the various prevailing types of uncertainties, the probability of flooding within a given reference period can be assessed and just as in the case of a deterministic and perfectly

known universe we can decide on the optimum dike height based on a cost benefit assessment.

It is interesting to notice that the type of uncertainty associated with the state of knowledge has a time dependency. Following Figure 5.2, it is possible to observe an uncertain phenomenon when it has occurred. In principle, if the observation is perfect without any errors the knowledge about the phenomenon is perfect. The modelling of the same phenomenon in the future, however, is uncertain as this involves models subject to natural variability, model uncertainty, and statistical uncertainty. Often but not always the models available tend to lose their precision rather fast so that phenomena lying just a few days or weeks ahead can be predicted only with significant uncertainty. An extreme example of this concerns the prediction of the weather.

The above discussion shows another interesting effect, namely that the uncertainty associated with a model concerning the future transforms from a mixture of aleatory and epistemic uncertainty to a purely epistemic uncertainty when the modeled phenomenon is observed. This transition of the type of uncertainty has a significant importance because it facilitates the fact that the uncertainty is reduced by utilization of observation – referred to as updating.

5.4 BAYESIAN DECISION ANALYSIS AND PROBABILISTIC MODELLING

Consistent decision making subject to uncertainties is treated in detail in Raiffa and Schlaifer (1961) and Benjamin and Cornell (1970). In this section, an introduction to three different decision analyses is given – namely prior, posterior and pre-posterior decision analysis. Other aspects on decision analysis in engineering applications are treated in Apostolakis (1990), Paté-Cornell (1996) and Faber and Stewart (2003). An example on the modelling and management of uncertainties associated with rockfall hazards illustrating the concepts of Bayesian probabilistic modelling is provided in Chapter 6 of this report.

5.4.1 Prior decision analysis

The simplest form of the decision analysis is prior analysis. In the prior analysis, the risk (expected utility) is evaluated on the basis of statistical information and probabilistic modelling available prior to any decision and/or activity. This prior decision analysis is illustrated by a simple decision tree in Figure 5.3. In prior decision analysis the risk (expected utility) for each possible decision activity/option is evaluated in the principal form as:

$$R = E[U] = \sum_{i=1}^{n} P_i C_i$$
(5.1)

where *R* is the risk, *U* the utility, P_i is the *i*th branching probability (the probability of state *i*) and C_i the consequence of the event of branch *i*.

Prior decision analysis in fact corresponds closely to the assessment of the risk associated with an activity. Prior decision analysis thus forms the basis for the simple comparison of

risks associated with different activities. The result of a prior decision analysis might be that the risks are not acceptable and the risk reducing measures need to be considered.

In structural engineering a typical prior decision analysis is the design problem. A design has to be identified which complies with given requirements to the structural reliability. The representation of uncertainties is made on the basis of the existing information about materials and loads, however, as these have not occurred yet the probabilistic modelling involve both aleatory and epistemic uncertainties. As a general comment it should be noted that in the context of setting requirements to reliability and risk it is necessary to ensure consistency between the probabilistic models used for setting the requirements and the probabilistic models used for their verification.



Figure 5.3 Decision tree for prior and posterior decision analysis

5.4.2 Posterior decision analysis

Posterior decision analysis is in principle of the same form as the prior decision analysis, however, changes in the branching probabilities and/or the consequences in the decision tree reflect that the considered problem has been changed as an effect of e.g. risk reducing measures, risk mitigating measures and/or collection of additional information. Posterior decision analysis may thus be used to evaluate the efficiency of risk reducing activities with known performances. The posterior decision analysis is maybe the most important in engineering applications as it provides a means for the utilization of new information in the decision analysis – referred to as updating; this is described in short in the following.

5.4.2.1 Uncertainty updating – updating of random variables

Inspection or test results relating directly to realizations of random variables may be used in the updating. The distribution parameters are initially (and prior to any update) modeled by prior distribution functions.

By application of Bayes theorem, see e.g. Lindley (1976), the prior distribution functions, assessed by any mixture of frequentistic and subjective information, are updated and transformed into posterior distribution functions.

Assume that a random variable X has the probability distribution function $F_X(x)$ and density function $f_X(x)$. Furthermore assume that one or more of the distribution parameters, e.g. the mean value and standard deviation of X are uncertain themselves with probability density function $f_Q(q)$. Then the probability distribution function for Q may be updated on the basis of observations of X, i.e. \hat{x} .

The general scheme for the updating is:

$$f_{Q}^{"}(q \mid \hat{x}) = \frac{f_{Q}^{'}(q) L(q \mid \hat{x})}{\int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f_{Q}^{'}(q) L(q \mid \hat{x}) dq}$$
(5.2)

where $f_Q(q)$ is the distribution function for the uncertain parameters Q and $L(q|\hat{x})$ is the likelihood of the observations or the test results contained in \hat{x} . Here " denotes the posterior and ' the prior probability density functions of Q. The observations \hat{x} may not only be used to update the distribution of the uncertain parameters Q, but also to update the probability distribution function for $X f_X^U(x)$ is often called the predictive distribution or the Bayes distribution. The predictive distribution may be assessed through

$$f_X^U(x) = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} f_X(x|q) f_Q^{"}(q \mid \hat{x}) dq$$
(5.3)

In Raiffa and Schlaifer (1961) and Aitchison and Dunsmore (1975) a number of closed form solutions to the posterior and the predictive distributions can be found (also collected in JCSS (2000)) for special types of probability distribution functions known as the natural conjugate distributions. These solutions are useful in updating of random variables and cover a number of distribution types of importance for reliability based structural reassessment. However, in practical situations there will always be cases where no analytical solution is available. In these cases FORM/SORM techniques as discussed in Section 4.2.4 (also in Madsen et al. (1986)) may be used to integrate over the possible outcomes of the uncertain distribution parameters and in this way allow for assessing the predictive distribution.

5.4.2.2 Probability updating - updating of uncertain relations

In many practical problems the observations made of realizations of uncertain phenomena cannot be directly related to random variables. In such cases other approaches must be followed to utilize the available information. Given an inspection result or other observation of an outcome of a functional relationship between several basic variables, probabilities may be updated using the definition of conditional probability or its extension known as Bayes formula:

$$P(F|I) = \frac{P(F \cap I)}{P(I)} = \frac{P(I|F)P(F)}{P(I)}$$
(5.4)

F = Failure *I* = Inspection result

For a further evaluation of Equation (5.4) it is important to distinguish between the types of inspection results. For inequality type information which may be expressed by limit states of the following form $h(\mathbf{X}) < 0$, Equation (5.4) may be elaborated in a straightforward way. Let *F* be represented by $M(\mathbf{x}) \le 0$, where *M* denotes the safety margin. We then have:

$$P(F|I) = \frac{P(M(\mathbf{X}) \le 0 \cap h(\mathbf{X}) < 0)}{P(h(\mathbf{X}) < 0)}$$
(5.5)

where X = vector of random variables having the prior distribution $f_x(\mathbf{x})$. This procedure can easily be extended to complex failure modes and to a set of inspection results ($\cap_{h_i}(\mathbf{x}) < \theta$).

5.4.3 Pre-posterior decision analysis

Using pre-posterior decision analysis optimal decisions in regard to information collection activities, which may be performed in the future, can be identified. Pre-posterior decision analysis is excellently described in e.g. Raiffa and Schlaifer (1961) and Benjamin and Cornell (1970). The principle behind the pre-posterior decision analysis is that the outcomes of planned information collection activities are assumed to follow the prior probabilistic model of uncertainties. Based on these assumed outcomes and taking into account any uncertainties associated with the observation and/or interpretation of the outcomes posterior decision analyses are performed. The corresponding risks are thereafter weighed with their probability of occurrence, again based on the prior probabilistic modelling. The pre-posterior may thus be interpreted as a posterior decision analysis made before new information is actually collected. The principle is also illustrated by the decision tree shown in Figure 5.4. An important pre-requisite for pre-posterior decision analysis is that decision rules specifying future actions which will be taken on the basis of the results of the planned information collection activities need to be formulated.



Figure 5.4 Decision tree for pre-posterior decision analysis

In pre-posterior decision analysis, the risk (expected utility) for each of the possible risk reducing activities is evaluated as

$$R = E[U]$$

$$= \min_{a} E'_{\mathbf{z}} \left[E''_{|\mathbf{z}} \left[U(a(\mathbf{z}), \mathbf{z}) \right] \right]$$

$$= \min_{a} E'_{\mathbf{z}} \left[\sum_{i=1}^{n} P_{i}^{"}(a(\mathbf{z}), \mathbf{z}) C_{i}(a(\mathbf{z})) \right]$$
(5.6)

where $a(\mathbf{z})$ are the decision rules describing the different possible actions that can be take on the basis of the result of the considered investigation \mathbf{z} , E[] is the expected value operator. $P_i()C_i()$ is the product of the probability of the *i*'th event resulting from the decision and the corresponding consequences. ' and '' refer to the probabilistic description of the events of relevance based on prior and posterior information respectively, see e.g. Lindley (1976). Pre-posterior decision analysis forms a strong decision support tool and has been intensively used for the purpose of risk based inspection planning see e.g. Faber (2002). However, so far pre-posterior decision analysis has been grossly overlooked in risk assessments in general.

5.4.4 Uncertainty representation in updating

As mentioned earlier, it is important to differentiate between the different types of uncertainty in the probabilistic modelling of uncertain phenomena. Only when the origin and the nature of the prevailing uncertainties are fully understood a consistent probabilistic modelling can be established allowing for rational decision making regarding risk reduction by means of posterior and pre-posterior decision analysis. In the following the representation of uncertainties for representative posterior and pre-posterior decision problems is thus addressed and discussed.

5.4.4.1 Uncertainty modelling in posterior decision problems

In engineering decision analysis posterior decision problems typically involve the updating of the probability of a future adverse event F, P_F^U conditional on the observation of an event I which can be related to the adverse event. Such observations may in general be considered as being indications about the adverse event. The probability P_F^U may be assessed by Equation (5.4):

$$P_F^U = P(F|I) = \frac{P(F \cap I)}{P(I)}$$
(5.7)

Taking basis in Equation (5.7) a simple case is now considered where the adverse event is a future ($\tau \in [t,T]$) failure event in terms of a load $S(\tau)$ exceeding the resistance *R* of an existing structural component. Furthermore it is assumed that the indicator *I* is the event that the component has survived all previous realizations of the loading $S(\tau) \tau \in [0,t]$. Then Equation (5.7) can be written as:

$$\frac{P_{f}^{U}(T) = P(F|I) =}{P\left(\left\{\min_{\tau \in [0,T]} (R - S(\tau)) \le 0\right\} \cap \left\{\min_{\tau \in [0,T]} (R - S(\tau)) \ge 0\right\}\right)}{P\left(\left\{\min_{\tau \in [0,T]} (R - S(\tau)) \ge 0\right\}\right)}$$
(5.8)

In accordance with the considerations made in the previous R is an epistemic uncertainty since it has already had its realization but it is still unknown and thus uncertain. As long as no other information is available it would be consistent to model the epistemic uncertainty associated with R using the same model assumptions (distribution type etc.) as before R had its realization. $S(\tau)$ is "in principle" an aleatory uncertainty (assuming that no model and/or statistical uncertainties are involved in the modelling of the load) when we consider future loads i.e. for $\tau \in [t,T]$. The uncertainty associated with $S(\tau)$ is of an epistemic nature when we consider already occurred load events, i.e. $\tau \in [0, t]$. The wording "in principle" is used because the temporal dependency characteristics of the loading $S(\tau)$ play a significant role. If the load events (or extreme loads) in consecutive time intervals are assumed to be conditional independent - a relatively normal case in engineering problems - then the consideration outlined in the above are valid. This also implies that the uncertainty associated with the future loading cannot be updated on the basis of observations of the past loading. However, if the load events in consecutive time intervals are dependent then a part of the uncertainty associated with the future loading becomes epistemic as soon as its first realization has occurred. The "size" of the part depends on the temporal dependency.



Figure 5.5 Illustration of a load with high degree of temporal dependency

In Figure 5.5, it is illustrated how the load events in consecutive time intervals may be highly dependent due to e.g. a dominating dead load component. Before the dead load component is realized the loading in the future might be subject to aleatory uncertainty only. As soon as the dead load component is realized a large part of the uncertainty associated with the future loading becomes epistemic. This effectively implies that this part of the uncertainty associated with the future loading can be updated on the basis of observations of the past loading. In other words – the part that can be updated is exactly the epistemic part of the uncertainty. If the probabilistic modelling of the uncertainties and the probability updating is performed in accordance with Equation (5.8) and the considerations outlined in the above then, the resulting probabilistic modelling and the representation of the different types of uncertainties is consistent. However, if in the representation of the adverse event and the updating event the different types of uncertainty and the temporal dependency is not consistently taken into account, the results may become grossly erroneous and non-physical.

5.4.4.2 Uncertainty modelling in pre-posterior decision problems

As can be realized from Equation (5.6) pre-posterior decision problems may be seen as a series of posterior decision problems for which the optimal solutions are averaged out over the entire prior uncertainty. The formulation of each of the posterior decision problems is based on an updated probabilistic model of the prevailing uncertainties assuming a given "outcome of nature". Therefore the considerations made for posterior decision analysis, concerning the treatment of uncertainties are also valid for pre-posterior decision problems.

5.4.5 Use of Bayesian probabilistic networks (BPN)

The risk assessment and management of natural hazards such as landslide and rockfall events requires a systematic and consistent representation and management of information for a typically complex system with a large number of constituents or sub-systems. Such representation must enable a rational treatment and quantification of the various uncertainties discussed earlier; these uncertainties can be associated with the constituents as well as the system. The consistent handling of new knowledge about the system and its constituents as and when it becomes available and its use in the risk assessment and decision making process is also essential. Further, the numerous dependencies and linkages that exist between different constituents of the system need to be systematically considered. The above requirements and considerations necessitate the use of generic risk models for the assessment and management of risks due to natural hazards. The use of Bayesian Probabilistic Networks (BPNs) has proven to be efficient in such risk assessment applications (Graf et al., 2009; Faber et al., 2007; Nishijima and Faber, 2007; Bayraktarli et al., 2006; Bayraktarli et al., 2005; Faber et al. 2005; Schubert et al, 2005 and Straub, 2005). A brief overview of the principles and use of Bayesian Probabilistic Networks is provided below; details can be found in Jensen (2001).

Formally, Bayesian probabilistic networks (BPN) are directed acyclic graphs whose nodes represent random variables in the Bayesian sense: they may be observable quantities, latent variables, unknown parameters or hypotheses. Edges represent conditional dependencies; nodes which are not connected represent variables which are conditionally independent of each other. Each node is associated with a probability function that takes as input a particular set of values for the node's parent variables and gives the probability of the variable represented by the node. Efficient algorithms exist that perform inference and learning in BPNs. Using a BPN offers many advantages over traditional methods of determining causal relationships. Independence among variables is easy to recognize and isolate while conditional relationships are clearly delimited by a directed graph edge: two variables are independent if all the paths between them are blocked (given the edges are directional).

5.5 OTHER QUANTITATIVE DEA METHODS

5.5.1 Event tree analysis

Event tree analysis is a widely used approach in quantitative DEA. This approach is described in Section 4.4.

5.5.2 Multi criteria decision analysis (MCDA)

The common purpose of MCDA methods is to evaluate and choose among alternatives based on multiple criteria using systematic analysis that overcomes the limitations of unstructured individual or group decision-making. According to Linkov et al (2007) MCDA may be divided in:

- Value function-based methods (MAVT/MAUT)
- Outranking methods.
- Analytical hierarchy process (AHP)

Value function-based method is to model and represent the decision maker's preferential system into a value function V(a),

$$V(a) = F(V_1(a_1), \dots, V_m(a_m))$$
(5.9)

where alternative a is presented as a vector of the evaluation criteria $a=(a_1,...,a_m)$, a_i is the assessment of alternative **a** according to criterion i, and $V_i(a_i)$ is the value score of the alternative reflecting its performance on criterion i (as a rule, $0 \le V_i(a_i) \le 100$). The most widely used form of function F() is an additive model:

$$V(\mathbf{a}) = w_1 V_1(a_1) + \ldots + w_m V_m(a_m)$$
(5.10)

$$w_i > 0, \sum w_i = 1$$
 (5.11)

where w_i , i=1,...,n, are the weights reflecting the relative importance of criteria (or corresponding scaling factors. It should be stressed, however, that for a justified implementation of the additive model (Equation 5.10) some requirements/axioms of MAVT should be held (among them the key ones are the preferential independence requirements). MAVT relies on the assumption that the decision-maker is rational (preferring more utility to less utility, for example), that the decision-maker has perfect knowledge, and that the decision-maker is consistent in his judgments. The goal of decision-makers in this process is to maximize the overall value V(**a**) of alternative **a**. Uncertainties are considered in value based methods by incorporating a non linear value function instead of simple linear normalisation the preferences may be expressed with a higher degree of certainty than a linear approximation.

A description of the outranking methods can be found in Alvarez (2010). Outranking methods are partially compensatory and can better relate to the decision-maker needs, as they are adapted to preference structures in certain types of decisions. Since outranking is a partly compensatory method, uncertainties may be incorporated within the variation of parameters expressing the probability of achieving a certain preference order.

5.6 THE DECISION MAKING PROCESS

5.6.1 Weighing of criteria

In a formal decision analysis handling of uncertainties is of significant importance. Whereas uncertainties in the data material, methodologies and criteria may be handled with various analytical processes there is still a subjective part of weighing in decision analysis. This may be simple scoring performed by experts in a consensus setting or a formal multi-criteria involvement process as described in Sparrevik et al 2011 (Figure 5.6).





5.6.2 Methods for weighing

At the heart of decision analysis is the idea that by quantifying the preferences about the goals rather than the solution, that a more objective, systematic solution can be reached. This quantification of the goals is done by the weighting of criteria; by setting which judging criteria are most important, we are constructing the framework by which the potential solutions will be measured. Several methods can be utilised for weighing:

• Ranking could be considered the basic weight elicitation scheme. In this case each criterion a percentage that indicates its importance; the sum of the percentages across all criteria must equal 100%.

- Pair-wise comparison is another method of weight elicitation which is specific to the analytic hierarchy process. In this method, each criterion is compared to another and the dominance is assessed. By using a mathematical algorithm the criteria are ranked in order. The idea with pair-wise comparison instead of direct ranking is the assumption that decision makers are more relaxed in relative comparison than ranking in absolute order. Since pair-wise weighing among criteria opens for inconsistency this has to be evaluated as a part of the uncertainty analysis by computing the inconsistency index. Perfect consistency will give an inconsistency index of 0, whereas high numbers indicate high degree of inconsistency. Often a threshold value of 0.1 is recommended
- Swing-weighting is an alternative to ranking, but produces similar results. In this method people are first asked to arrange the preferential order of criteria by elevating one criterion at a time from a bottom level to the highest level of preference. When the preference order between criteria is determined the relative preference of each criteria is assessed against the highest ranked criteria (given a value of 100) on a 1-100 scale.

6 EXAMPLE – MODELLING OF ROCKFALL HAZARDS BASED ON A BAYESIAN APPROACH

6.1 INTRODUCTION

An example taken from Straub and Schubert (2008) involving the modelling of rockfall hazards and design of rockfall protection structures is considered here.

Rockfall is generally considered an inherently uncertain process, i.e., it is not possible to deterministically predict the time and the extent of the next event. However, it is possible to describe rockfall using a probabilistic model, describing the frequency $H_V(v)$ with which a rock of a certain volume V or larger is detached. Because the assessment of rockfall is based on limited data and simplified models, the probabilistic model is itself subject to uncertainty itself; this can be represented by modelling the parameters of $H_V(v)$ as random variables. In this case, we write $H_V(v|\theta)$ to indicate that the model is defined conditional on the values of its parameters θ . This epistemic uncertainty on θ can be depicted by credible intervals (which can be considered as the Bayesian equivalent of confidence intervals) on the exceedance frequency curve as demonstrated in Figure 6.1.



Figure 6.1 Exceedance frequency – illustrating the difference between epistemic and aleatory uncertainty

6.2 UNCERTAINTIES IN ROCKFALL HAZARDS

As with most natural hazards, the uncertainties related to the occurrence of the hazard are generally large for rockfall hazards. In the literature, this uncertainty is generally represented by an exceedance frequency as illustrated in Figure 6.1, yet without explicit consideration of the epistemic uncertainty. Instead it is (implicitly) assumed that the frequency of an event with a certain rock volume is a deterministic value, implying that if the site were observed over a sufficiently long period, exactly the predicted frequency of rocks would be

experienced. Clearly, this is not the case; instead the predicted frequency is a best estimate of the true rate of occurrence.

In the literature, various methods are proposed for identifying the exceedance frequency at a specific site. These include:

- i) the analysis of historical datasets, e.g., Hungr et al. (1999) or Dussauge-Peisser (2002),
- ii) empirical models which describe hazard as a function of different indicators (observable parameters) such as topography and geology, e.g., Budetta (2004) or Baillifard et al. (2004),
- iii) phenomenological (mechanical) models, e.g., Jimenez-Rodriguez et al. (2006) or Duzgun et al. (2003), and
- iv) expert opinion, e.g., Schubert et al. (2005).

All these methods are useful in a particular context. While methods i) and ii) are generally more appropriate for the analysis of larger areas with less accuracy, iii) and iv) are more suited for the detailed analysis of a specific site.

Large-scale models (i) and ii) above) are generally based on statistical methods. Consequently, it is mathematically convenient to express the exceedance frequency in a parametric format. Traditionally, a power law has been applied to describe the relation between rock volume V and the exceedance frequency:

$$H_{V}\left(\boldsymbol{v}|\boldsymbol{\theta}\right) = a\boldsymbol{v}^{-b} \tag{6.1}$$

The statistical parameters of the model characterising the shape of the exceedance frequency curve are $\boldsymbol{\theta} = [a,b]^{T}$. The epistemic uncertainty is included in the analysis by modelling $\boldsymbol{\theta}$ as a random vector. Using the probability density function of $\boldsymbol{\theta}$, $f_{\boldsymbol{\Theta}}(\boldsymbol{\theta})$, the unconditional exceedance frequency is computed as:

$$H_{V}(v) = \int_{\Theta} f_{\Theta}(\theta) H_{V}(v|\theta) d\theta$$
(6.2)

There are various sources for epistemic uncertainties in large scale models, preventing an exact prediction of the exceedance frequency for a particular site. A brief description of these is provided below.

Statistical uncertainty

The parameters of the large scale models are derived empirically from data sets. Because of the limited size of these data sets, the estimated parameters are subject to statistical uncertainty.

Measurement uncertainty

Measurements and recordings of the geological properties are typically subject to uncertainty and observations of historical events are often incomplete and biased and must rely on local experts. As an example, rocks on a road will generally be reported and documented, but those that missed the road may often not be. Measurement uncertainty also results from derives from equipment, operator/procedural and random measurement effects.

Model uncertainty

Extrapolation of the statistical models to areas other than those for which observations are available leads to additional uncertainty as the geological and topographical characteristics will be different for these areas. GIS-based models will take into account some of these parameters, but the omitted parameters will lead to an uncertainty in the model predictions. Uncertainty also occurs due to the approximations and simplifications inherent in empirical, semi-empirical, experimental or theoretical models used to relate measured quantities to non-measurable numerical parameters used in estimation. Finally, although the power-law is, for example, commonly assumed to express exceedance frequency in the case of rockfall hazard, it has not been justified by phenomenological considerations. Thus, it is not ensured that the parametrical model accurately represents the actual behaviour.

Spatial variability

The frequency of hazard events varies in space. The observations represent an average over an area and the resulting parameter values, therefore, do not reflect the variations from the average.

Temporal variability

The frequency of hazard events varies in time. When working with annual frequencies, the seasonal changes do not affect the analysis, but the frequency may change over the years or may be dependent on extreme events (e.g., earthquakes). However, in certain instances, e.g., when temporal closure of the road is considered as a risk reduction measure, seasonal variations must be explicitly addressed by the analysis.

How can these uncertainties be quantified? Statistical uncertainty can be quantified by using standard statistical methods such as Bayesian analysis, see, e.g., Coles (2001). Measurement uncertainty can generally be estimated when the data collection method is known. Unfortunately, no simple analytical method is available for estimating model uncertainties. A solution is to rely on expert opinion, i.e., to ask experts about their confidence in the models. It is also possible to compare the model with observations which have not been used in the calibration of the model (model validation) or to compare different models. Furthermore, it is possible to include additional parameters in the formulation of the exceedance frequency. The model uncertainties are then reduced while the statistical uncertainties increase, but the latter can then be estimated analytically. Coles et al. (2003) demonstrate this for the analysis of rainfall data. The spatial and temporal variability can be analysed quantitatively, if data is available in sufficiently small scale; a data-set showing the spatial distribution of rockfall events is presented in Dussauge-Peisser et al. (2002). Spatial variability can be described by the spatial correlation of the relevant characteristics. In most practical cases, however, a simplified approach is favourable, whereby smaller areas are determined within which the spatial variability can be neglected. Temporal (typically seasonal) variability can be described by time-dependent parameters in the exceedance frequency model, corresponding to the assumption of the hazard event (e.g. rockfall) following an inhomogeneous Poisson process. For small-scale models, the application of the power-law is not always justified, in particular

volume is divided into a discrete number of intervals (e.g., $10m^3 - 50m^3$) and the model gives the annual frequency of rocks for the different volume ranges.

6.3 BAYESIAN ANALYSIS AND UPDATING

For the modelling of rockfall exposure, Bayesian analysis is particularly useful, as it facilitates the consistent combination of different information in a single model. This is because the probabilistic model can be updated when new information becomes available. Consider the case where rockfall exposure at a particular location is expressed by the model $H_{\nu}(\nu|\theta)$ with uncertain parameters θ . When new information becomes available (denoted by z), the probability distribution of the uncertain parameters can be updated using Bayes' theorem, which in its general form can be written as:

$$f_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{\theta}|\mathbf{z}) \propto L(\boldsymbol{\theta}|\mathbf{z}) f_{\Theta}(\boldsymbol{\theta})$$
(6.3)

 $f_{\Theta}(\theta)$ is the prior probabilistic model, $f_{\Theta}(\theta|\mathbf{z})$ is the updated model and $L(\theta|\mathbf{z})$ is the likelihood function, which describes the new information. The proportionality constant is obtained from the fact that integration of $f_{\Theta}(\theta|\mathbf{z})$ over the entire domain of θ must yield one. The likelihood function is the probability of the observed information given the parameters θ , i.e.,

$$L(\boldsymbol{\theta}|\mathbf{z}) = \Pr(\mathbf{z}|\boldsymbol{\theta}) \tag{6.4}$$

To demonstrate the derivation of the likelihood function, consider the case where the available information is a set of observed detached rocks i = 1...n for a specific mountain slope, which are described by their volume v_i and the time period ΔT_z during which they occurred. Only rocks with a volume larger than v_{th} have been recorded (*th*: threshold). We make the following simplifying assumptions: a) that the rockfall follows a homogeneous Poisson process as discussed earlier and b) that the observations are free of error (i.e., all rocks are recorded). These assumptions hold under particular circumstances only, yet they are a reasonable approximation to many real situations and they are suitable for illustrative purposes. Under these assumptions, the probability of observing exactly n rocks with a volume larger than v_{th} is given by the Poisson distribution with parameter $H_V(v_{th}|\theta)\Delta T_z$ as:

$$\Pr(n|\mathbf{\theta}) = \frac{\left[H_{V}(v_{th}|\mathbf{\theta})\Delta T_{z}\right]^{n}}{n!} \exp\left[-H_{V}(v_{th}|\mathbf{\theta})\Delta T_{z}\right]$$
(6.5)

Given that a rock with volume larger than v_{th} has detached, the likelihood of its volume being v_i is proportional to $h_V(v_i|\theta) / H_V(v_{th}|\theta)$ for $v_i \le v_{th}$. Because all observations are assumed independent events, the likelihood function is obtained by multiplying these terms. The likelihood function representing the observation of *n* rocks with volumes $v_1...v_n$ on the considered mountain area is then:

$$L(\mathbf{\theta}|\mathbf{z}) \propto \exp\left[-H_{V}\left(v_{th}|\mathbf{\theta}\right)\Delta T_{z}\right]\prod_{i=1}^{n}h_{V}\left(v_{i}|\mathbf{\theta}\right)$$
(6.6)

 $h_{V}(v_{i}|\boldsymbol{\theta})$ is the annual frequency density of V. Note that the observations apparently must relate to the frequency density and not the probability density, because we cannot observe just the largest rock that has fallen during a certain period, rather, the observed rocks may all be from the same time period.

6.4 UNCERTAINTIES IN ROCKFALL TRAJECTORY

Once a rock is released, its trajectory is mainly determined by the topography, its mode of motion (free fall, rolling bouncing or sliding) and the characteristics of the surfaces of the rock and the ground. All these factors contribute to the uncertainty in the prediction of the trajectory. Existing numerical tools model this uncertainty by means of crude Monte Carlo simulation (MCS); an overview is provided by Guzzetti et al. (2002). There exist two- or three-dimensional models and there are differences in the physical representation of the rock: The so called lumped mass approach represents the rock by a single mass point, neglecting the geometry of the stone. The rigid body approach models the stone by idealized geometries (e.g., cylinders, spheres or a cuboidal shape, Ettlin 2006) with varying physical and material properties. Hybrid models combine a lumped mass approach to simulate the free fall with a rigid body approach to simulate the contact with the ground surface. Finally, different models are used to simulate the impact of the rock on the ground (Dorren, 2003), a simple approach being the use of coefficients of restitution (Stevens 1998). The impact is the most intricate part of the falling process and its modelling is associated with large uncertainties. The modelling cannot account for the variability in the ground material (particularly in zones covered with vegetation) and the local geometry of the ground and the rock. These uncertainties are inherent to the model and can therefore be considered as aleatory. In addition, there is an epistemic uncertainty because of the limited basis for estimating the model parameters (see e.g., Robotham et al. (1995), Azzoni et al. (1995) and Chau et al. (2002) for estimation of coefficients of restitution). Additional epistemic uncertainty is due to the simplified modelling of the slope profile at the impact location. In many applications, the profile surface in the models is generated from a digital elevation model (DEM) with limited resolution and between the points provided by the DEM the terrain is assumed to be linear. If the model is 2-dimensional, the reduction to a single plane is an additional source of epistemic uncertainty.

The outcome of a two-dimensional rockfall model is illustrated in Figure 6.2. In this example, the relevant numerical result that will be utilized for risk assessment is the probability density function (PDF) of the energy of the rocks when reaching the road. This distribution should be evaluated conditional on the rock volume, $f_E(e|v)$, for different values of v. This can then be combined with the distribution representing the rock detachment. Available rockfall analysis software typically allow entering the detached volume as a Normal distributed random variable, but because the volume of detached rocks is generally not Normal distributed, results obtained with this assumption cannot be used for risk assessment directly.



Figure 6.2 Illustration of the rockfall trajectory modelling.

MCS in existing rockfall trajectory analysis tools accounts only for the aleatory uncertainty. However, while it is important to be aware of the additional epistemic uncertainty associated with these models, for most practical applications, the error associated with neglecting this uncertainty is tolerable. This is due to the fact that in the analysis of rockfall trajectories, unlike in the modelling of rockfall exposure, the probability of extreme events is of less importance, and that the middle range of the distribution is less affected by the epistemic uncertainties.

6.5 UNCERTAINTY IN THE PERFORMANCE OF ROCKFALL PROTECTION STRUCTURES

Rockfall protection structures such as flexible nets or fixed galleries can stop the rocks, but their capacity is limited. This capacity, denoted by R, can be quantified in terms of the amount of energy that the structure can absorb. R depends on the type of structure, but also on the characteristics of the rock beyond the impact energy. The uncertainty in the capacity is considered by modelling R as a random variable, represented by its PDF conditional on the rock volume, $f_R(r|v)$. Hereby, the velocity of the rock at the impact is determined as a function of the energy and the volume. $f_R(r|v)$ should include both epistemic and aleatory uncertainty related to the structural capacity. Structural reliability analysis can be used to evaluate $f_R(r|v)$ for a given type of structure, Schubert et al. (2005). Alternatively, for standard protection systems, $f_R(r|v)$ can also be estimated from tests. However, because of their cost, the number of tests is often limited and, therefore, test results should be combined with a reliability analysis to obtain a probabilistic estimate of the capacity.

6.6 UNCERTAINTIES IN ROCKFALL ROBUSTNESS

A measure of how a system such as a rockfall protection structure reacts to a hazard or a damage or failure event can be expressed as the robustness of the system. The robustness of such a system can be accounted for by estimating the expected consequences for a given failure event following the approach described in JCSS (2008). As an example, the expected number of fatalities and injuries is evaluated by multiplying the probability that a number of people are present at the location at the time of a rockfall with the probability that somebody is killed or injured by the rock. Those probabilities represent aleatory uncertainties. There is an uncertainty as to the values of these probabilities, which is of an epistemic nature (it could be reduced by collecting additional data), but because only the expected number of fatalities and injuries enters the computation, the computed risk generally will not be very sensitive to these epistemic uncertainties. In most instances they can be neglected, as is done in practice. An important part of system robustness modelling is the assessment of so-called "user costs", representing the socio-economical costs inflicted by the temporary disuse of the considered system, typically a transportation link. The user costs as assessed by road authorities exhibit large differences (e.g. Nash, 2003). However, it must not be concluded that these differences are due to epistemic uncertainty; rather, they are caused by different model assumptions. Therefore, this problem must be addressed by the decision maker, who must determine the model assumptions that represent his/her preferences.

7 SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

A combination of inherent, modelling and statistical uncertainties needs to be dealt with in any typical decision making problem. This deliverable report provides a review of the stateof-the-art in dealing with uncertainties in the modelling, prediction, and decision-making processes. The different types and sources of uncertainties that are encountered in modelling, prediction and decision making are covered in Chapter 2 of this report. Chapter 3 gives generic guidelines for selecting the appropriate method for the treatment of uncertainties. The guidelines give information on which techniques can be used for the formulation of uncertainty for input parameters and which methods are applicable to propagate the uncertainty from input to output parameters. A brief review of the most relevant techniques and propagation methods is given in Chapter 4. Chapter 5 contains a description of methods to deal with uncertainty in decision making; here, an engineering interpretation of uncertainty is first provided with the purpose of providing a basis for the evaluation of the consistency and appropriateness of the probabilistic modelling as applied in engineering decision analysis. Thereafter a summary presentation of the prior, the posterior and the pre-posterior Bayesian decision analysis is provided given, followed by an outline of the consistent treatment of uncertainties in probability updating problems as encountered in posterior and pre-posterior decision analysis. Finally, an example on the modelling and management of uncertainties associated with rockfall hazards following a Bayesian approach is provided in Chapter 6.

Even though in many cases it is not absolutely necessary to consider the detailed characteristics of the uncertainties prevailing in decision problems, it is always useful and instructive to think through the process how uncertainties fundamentally change characteristics as function of both the point in time where they are looked upon and as function of the "scale" of the modelling used to represent them. Understanding is a prerequisite for consistent treatment of uncertainties. As an example - choosing a complicated model with many parameters for the description of uncertain phenomena may result in models with significant epistemic (statistical) uncertainties as opposed to more simple models dominated by aleatory and epistemic (model) uncertainties. The model dominated by epistemic uncertainties has the potential for reducing the uncertainties through updating following a Bayesian approach; however this should not be taken to imply that a complicated model with many uncertain parameters (hence dominated by epistemic uncertainty) should be chosen over a simpler model dominated by aleatory uncertainty in all cases. The advantage offered in the former case may be overridden by other considerations such as the objectives and context of the analysis and budget constraints. A holistic approach considering all relevant aspects of the decision problem at hand and treatment of the underlying uncertainties in a rational manner is hence advised.

8 **REFERENCES**

- Aitchison, J. And Dunsmore, I.R. (1975). Statistical Prediction Analysis. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Andersen, K.H., Dyvik, R., Lauritzsen, R, Heien, D., Hårvik, L. and, Amundsen, T. (1989). Model Tests of Gravity Platforms. II: Interpretation. ASCE Journal of Geotechnical Engineering, 115(11): 1550-1568.
- Andersen, K.H., Dyvik, R., and Schrøder, K. (1992). Pull-Out Capacity Analyses of Suction Anchors for Tension Leg Platforms. In Proceedings of BOSS'92 Conference, London, U.K., 2, 1311-1322.
- Andersen, K.H., Dyvik, R., Schrøder, K., Hansteen, O.E., and Bysveen, S. (1993). Field Tests of Anchors in clay II: Predictions and Interpretation. ASCE Journal of Geotechnical Engineering, 119(10): 1532-1549.
- Ang, A.H.S., and Tang, W. (1984). Probability Concepts in Engineering Planning and Design. Volume I Basic Principles. John Wiley and Sons, New York, USA.
- Apel H, Thieken AH, Merz B, Blöschl G (2004). Flood risk assessment and associated uncertainty. Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences, 4:295-308
- Apel, H., Aronica, G. T., Kreibich, H., Thieken, A.H. (2009). Flood risk analyses—how detailed do we need to be? Natural Hazards, 49: 79–98. DOI 10.1007/s11069-008-9277-8.
- API (American Petroleum Institute) (1993). Recommended Practice for Planning, Designing and Con-structiong Fixed Offshore Platforms - Load and resistance Factor Design. API RP2A-LRFD 1st ed. Dallas, Texas, USA.
- Apostolakis, G. (1990). The Concept of Probability in Safety Assessment of Technical Systems. Science, New Series, 250(4986): 1359-1364.
- Aven, T. (2008). A semi-quantitative approach to risk analysis, as an alternative to QRAs. Reliability Engineering and System Safety 93(6): 790-797.
- Aven, T., Kvaløy, J.T. (2002). Implementing the Bayesian paradigm in risk analysis. Reliability Engineering & System Safety, 78 (2): 195-201
- Ayyub BM, McCuen RH (2003) Probability, reliability and statistics for engineers and scientists. Chapman & Hall/CRC, Boca Raton.
- Azzoni, A., La Barbera, G. & Zaninetti, A. 1995. Analysis and prediction of rockfalls using a mathematical model. International Journal of Rock Mechanics and Mining Science & Geomechanics Abstracts, 32(7), pp. 709-724.
- Baecher GB, Christian JT (2003) Reliability and statistics in geotechnical engineering. John Wiley & Sons, Chichester.

- Baillifard F., Jaboyedoff M., Sartori M. (2003). Rockfall hazard mapping along a mountainous road in Switzerland using a GIS-based parameter rating approach. Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences, 3, pp. 431–438.
- Barbat A.H., Carreño M.L., Pujades L.G., Lantada N., Cardona O.D. and Marulanda M.C. (2008). Seismic vulnerability and risk evaluation methods for urban areas. A review with application to a pilot area. Structure and Infrastructure Engineering. DOI 10.1080/15732470802663763
- Baudrit C, Guyonnet D, Dubois D (2007) Joint propagation of variability and imprecision in assessing the risk of groundwater contamination, Journal of Contaminant Hydrology 93, 72-84.
- Bayraktarli, Y.Y., Ulfkjaer, J.P., Yazgan, U. and Faber, M.H. (2005). On the Application of Bayesian Probabilistic Networks for Earthquake Risk Management. In: Augusti et al., eds. Safety and Reliability of Engineering Systems and Structures. Proceedings of the ICOSSAR 2005, Rome. Rotterdam: Millpress, 3505-3512.
- Bayraktarli, Y.Y., Yazgan, U., Dazio, A. and Faber, M.H. (2006). Capabilities of the Bayesian probabilistic networks approach for earthquake risk management. In: Proceedings of ECEEs First European Conference on Earthquake Engineering and Seismology, September 3-8, Geneva, Switzerland.
- Baudrit, C., Dubois, D., 2006. Practical representation of incomplete probabilistic knowledge. Computational Statistic & Data Analysis 51 (1), 86–108.
- Bellenfant G, Guyonnet D, Dubois D, Bouc O (2009) Uncertainty theories applied to the analysis of CO2 plume extension during geological storage Energy Procedia, 1(1), 2447-2454.
- Benjamin, J.R. and Cornell, C.A. (1970). Probability, Statistics and Decision for Civil Engineers. McGraw-Hill, NY.
- Bernardini, A. (1999). Qualitative and quantitative measures in seismic damage assessment and forecasting of masonry buildings; in: Bernardini, A. (Edt.): Seismic Damage to Masonry Buildings; Rotterdam: 169-177
- Booker JM, Meyer MM. 2001. Elicitation and Analysis of Expert Judgement. Los Almos National Laboratory.
- Breitung, K. (1984). Asymptotic approximations for multinormal integrals. ASCE Journal of Engineering Mechanics, 110(3): 357-366.
- Budetta P. (2004). Assessment of rockfall risks along roads. Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences, 4(1), pp. 71-81.
- Bugmann, H. (1997): Sensitivity of forests in the European Alps to future climatic change. Climate Research Vol.8 ; issue 1; 35-44

- Christian, J.T. (2004). Geotechnical Engineering reliability: How well do we know what we are doing? ASCE Journal of Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering, 130(10): 985-1003.
- Christian, J.T., Ladd, C.C., and Baecher, G.B. (1994). Reliability Applied to Slope Stability Analysis. ASCE Journal of Geotechnical Engineering , 120(12): 2180-2207.
- Chau, K.T., Wong, R.H.C. & Wu, J.J. 2002. Coefficient of restitution and rotational motions of rockfall impacts. International Journal of Rock Mechanics and Mining Sciences, 39(1), pp. 69-77.
- Coles S. (2001). An Introduction to Statistical Modelling of Extreme Values. Springer, London.
- Coles S., Pericchi L.R., Sisson S. (2003). A fully probabilistic approach to extreme rainfall modelling. Journal of Hydrology, 273(1), pp. 35-50.
- Cosmides L. en J. Tooby [1996] Are humans good intuitive statisticians after all? Rethinking some conclusions from the literature on judgement under uncertainty. Cognition, Vol. 58, pp. 1-73.
- Cooke, RM, Goosens LJH. 2000a. Procedures Guide for Structured Expert Judgment. Technical report EUR 18820 EN, European Commission, Directorate-General for Research, Brussels, Belgium, 2000
- Cooke, RM, Goosens LJH. 2000b. Procedures Guide for Structure Expert Judgement in Accident Consequence Modelling. Radiation Protection and Dosimetry vol 90, no. 3 2000 pp 303-311
- Dessai, S.; Sluijis, J.v.d. (2007): Uncertainty and Climate Change Adaptation a Scoping Study. ed.: Copernicus Institute for Sustainable Development and Innovation; Utrecht.
- Ditlevsen, O. (1981). Uncertainty modelling with applications to multidimensional civil engineering sys-tems. McGraw-Hill, New York.
- Ditlevsen, O. and Madsen, H.O. (1996). Structural Reliability Methods. Wiley, Chichester.
- Dorren, L.K.A. (2003), A review of rockfall mechanics and modelling approach, Progress in Physical Geography 27(1): 69-87
- Dubois D, Kerre E, Mesiar R, Prade H (2000) Fuzzy interval analysis. Fundamentals of Fuzzy Sets, Dubois, D. Prade, H., Eds: Kluwer, Boston, Mass, 483-581.
- Dubois D, Prade H, (1988) Possibility Theory: An Approach to Computerized Processing of Uncertainty. Plenum Press, New York.
- Duncan, J.M. (2000). Factors of safety and reliability in geotechnical engineering. ASCE Journal of Geo-techni¬cal and Geoenvironmental Engineering, 126(4): 307-316.

- Dussauge-Peisser, C., Helmstetter, A., Grasso, et al. (2002). Probabilistic approach to rock fall hazard assessment: potential of historical data analysis, Natural Hazards and Earth System Sciences, 2, pp. 15-26.
- Duzgun H.S.B., Yucemen M.S., Karpuz, C., (2003). A Methodology for Reliability-Based Design of Rock Slopes. Rock Mechanics and Rock Engineering, 36(2), pp. 95-120.
- Dyvik, R., Andersen, K.H., Madshus, C., and Amundsen, T.(1989). Model Tests of Gravity Platforms I: Description. ASCE Journal of Geotechnical Engineering, 115(11): 1532-1549.
- Dyvik, R., Andersen, K.H., Hansen, S.B., and Christophersen, H.P. (1993). Field Tests of Anchors in Clay I: Description. ASCE Journal of Geotechnical Engineering. 119(10): 1515-1531.
- Eakin H, Bojórquez-Tapia LA (2008): "Insights into the composition of household vulnerability from multicriteria decision analysis". Global Environmental Change 18:112-127.
- Einstein, H.H., and Baecher, G.B. (1982). Probabilistic and statistical methods in engineering geology. I. Problem statement and introduction to solution. Rock Mechanics, Supp. 12: 47-61.
- El-Ramly, H., Morgenstern, N.R., and Cruden, D.M. (2003). Probabilistic stability analysis of a tailings dyke on presheared clay-shale. Canadian Geotechnical Journal, 40: 192-208.
- Ettlin, A. 2006. Rigid body dynamics simulation for robot motion planning. Doctoral Thesis, École Polytechnique Fédérale de Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland.
- Faber, M.H. (2000). Reliability Based Assessment of Existing Structures, Progress in Structural Engineering and Materials. 2(2): 247-253.
- Faber, M.H. (2002). Risk Based Inspection: the Framework. Structural Engineering International. 12(3): 186-195.
- Faber, M.H. and Stewart, M.G. (2003). Risk Assessment for Civil Engineering Facilities: Critical Overview and Discussion. Reliability Engineering and Systems Safety, 80(2): 173-184.
- Faber, M.H., Ranamukhaarachchi, S.L. and Rego, L. (2005). Sustainable Management of Natural Hazards in the Region of South-East Asia and South Asia. In: Proceedings of the International Symposium on Disaster Reduction on Coasts. November 14-16, 2005, Melbourne, Australia.
- Faber, M.H., Bayraktarli, Y.Y. and Nishijima, K. (2007). Recent developments in the management of risks due to large scale natural hazards. In: Proceedings of SMIS XVI. Mexican National Conference on Earthquake Engineering. November 1-4, 2007, Ixtapa, Guerrero, Mexico.

- Ferry-Borges, J.; Castanheta, M. (1971). Structural safety. 2nd Edition, National Civil Eng. Lab., Lisbon, Portugal.
- Freudenthal, A.M., Garrelts, J.M. and Shinozuka, M. (1966). The Analysis of Structural Safety. Journal of the Structural Division ASCE ST1: 267-325.
- Functowicz, S.O. and J. Ravetz. 1990. Uncertainty and quality in science for policy. Dordrecht, Netherlands:Kluwer Academic Press
- Functowicz, S.O. and J. Ravetz. 2001. Global risk, uncertainty and ignorance. In: Global Environmental Risk. UNU Press.Tokyo.
- Geo-Slope International (2003). SLOPE/W for slope stability analysis, User's guide, Version 4.23, Cal-gary, Alberta, Canada.
- Gigerenzer, 1991. How to make cognitive illusions disappear: Beyond 'heuristics and biases'. European Review of Social Psychology, Vol. 2, 83-115.
- Gigerenzer 1994. Why the distinction between single event probabilities and frequencies is relevant for psychology (and vice versa).
- Giupponi C., R. Camera, A. Fassio, A. Lasut, J. Mysiak and A. Sgobbi (2006). Network Analysis, Creative System Modelling and Decision Support: The NetSyMoD Approach.
- Graf, M. et al., Nishijima, K. and Faber, M.H. (2009). A probabilistic typhoon model for the Northwest Pacific Region. In: Proceedings of the 7th Asia Pacific conference on Wind Engineering. November 8-12, Taiwan.
- Guyonnet D, Bourgine B, Dubois D, Fargier H, Côme B, Chilès JP (2003) Hybrid approach for addressing uncertainty in risk assessments. Journal of Environmental Engineering 129:68-78.
- Guzzetti F., Crosta G., Detti R., Agliardi F. (2002). STONE: a computer program for the three-dimensional simulation of rock-falls. Computers and Geosciences, 28(9), pp. 1079-1093.
- Hall J.W. (2003). Handling uncertainty in the hydroinformatic process. Journal of Hydroinformatics, 5(4), pp. 215-231.
- Halliwell, J, and Shen, Q (2009). Linguistic probabilities: theory and application. Soft Computing, 13(2):169-183, 2009.
- Hasofer, A.M., and Lind, N.C. (1974). An exact and invariant first order reli¬ability format. ASCE Journal of Engineering Mechanics Division, 100(EM1): 111–121.
- Hattis D., Anderson E. L. (1999) What should be the implications of uncertainty, variability, and inherent "biases"/"conservatism" for risk management decision-making? Risk Analysis, 19, p. 95-107.

Hellmann, Martin (2001): fuzzy logic introduction. http://epsilon.nought.de/ (Tutorials)

- Helton J.C., Burmaster D.E. (1996). Guest editorial: treatment of aleatory and epistemic uncertainty in performance assessments for complex systems. Reliability Engineering & System Safety, 54(2-3), pp. 91-94.
- Hengl, T. (2003). Visualisation of uncertainty using the HSI colour model: computations with colours. Geocomputation
- Heuer, R.J. (1999): Psychology of Intelligence Analysis, http://www.cia.gov/csi/books/19104/index.html
- Hodgson A. M. 1992. Hexagons for systems thinking. European Journal of Operational Research, 59, 220-230
- Hollenstein K, Bieri O, Stückelberger J. (2002): Modellierung der Vulnerability von Schadenobjekten gegenüber Naturgefahrenprozessen. BUWAL/Eidgenössische Forstdirektion, Schutzwald und Naturgefahren
- Hong HP (1998) An efficient point estimate method for probabilistic analysis. Reliability Engineering and System Safety, Vol. 59, No. 3, pp 261-267
- Hora SC. 1992. Acquisition of Expert Judgment: Examples from Risk Assessment. Journal of Energy Engineering, Vol. 118, pp. 136-148.
- Hungr, O. Evans, S. G., and Hazzard, J., (1999). Magnitude and frequency of rock falls and rock slides along the main transportation corridors of southwestern British Columbia, Can. Geotech. J., 36, pp. 224-238.
- Iman, R.L., and Conover, W.J. (1982). A distribution-free approach to inducing rank correlation among input variables. Communications in Statistics, 11: 311-334.
- IPCC (2005) Guidance notes for lead authors of the IPCC fourth assessment report on adressing uncertainties. 1-4 p.
- IPCC (2010). Guidance Note for Lead Authors of the IPCC Fifth Assessment Report on Consistent Treatment of Uncertainties. IPCC Cross-Working Group Meeting on Consistent Treatment of Uncertainties, Jasper Ridge, CA, USA, 6-7 July 2010.
- Jahanpeyma, M., Delavar, M. R., Malek, M. R. and Kamalian, N. (2009). Analytical Evaluation of Uncertainty Propagation in Seismic Vulnerability Assessment of Tehran Using GIS.
- JCSS (2000). Guideline for Reliability Based Assessment of Existing Structures. The Joint Committee on Structural Safety, Rilem.
- JCSS (2001). Probabilistic Model Code for Reliability Based Design. The Joint Committee on Structural Safety.

- JCSS (2008). Risk Assessment in Engineering. The Joint Committee on Structural Safety. Internet Publication: http://www.jcss.ethz.ch/publications/JCSS_RiskAssessment.pdf
- Jensen F.V. (2001). Bayesian Networks and Decision Graphs. Springer, New York.
- Jimenez-Rodriguez R., Sitar N., Chacón J. (2006). System reliability approach to rock slope stability, International Journal of Rock Mechanics and Mining Sciences, 43(6), pp. 847-859.
- Jones, R. N. (2001). "An Environmental Risk Assessment/Management Framework for Climate Change Impact Assessments." Natural Hazards 23: 197-230.
- Kaynia, A.M., Papathoma-Köhle, M., Neuhäuser, B., Ratzinger, K., Wenzel, H., Medina-Cetina, Z. (2008) Probabilistic assessment of vulnerability to landslide: Application to the village of Lichtenstein, Baden-Württemberg, Germany. Engineering Geology 101: 33-48
- Klinke A., Renn O. (2002) A new approach to risk evaluation and management : risk based, precaution based and discourse based strategies. Risk analysis, 22, p. 1071-1094.
- Kristensen, V., Aven, T., Ford, D. (2006). A new perspective on Renn and Klinke's approach to risk evaluation and management. Reliability and System Safety 91: 421-432.
- Lacasse, S., and Goulois, A. (1989). Uncertainty in API Parameters for Predictions of Axial Capacity of Driven Pile in Sand. In Proceedings of 21st OTC, Houston, Texas, USA. 353-358.
- Lacasse, S. and Nadim, F. (1996). Uncertainties in Characterizing Soil Properties Plenary paper. In Proceedings of ASCE Special Technical Publication No. 58: Uncertainty in the Geologic Environment From Theory to Practice. Madison, Wisconsin, USA, 1: 49–75.
- Lacasse, S., and Nadim, F. (1999). Risk analysis in geo-engineering. Proceedings of Rocksite 1999 – Inter-national Conference on Rock Engineering Techniques for Site Characterization, Bangalore, India. Also NGI Report 594000-7.
- Li, K.S., and Lumb, P. (1987). Probabilistic design of slopes. Canadian Geotechnical Journal. 24: 520-535.
- Li Y, Ellingwood BR (2006): "Hurricane damage to residential construction in the US: Importance of uncertainty modelling in risk assessment". Engineering Structures 28: 1009-1018.
- Lindley, D.V. (1976). Introduction to Probability and Statistics from a Bayesian Viewpoint. Cambridge, Cambridge University Press.
- Low, B. K. (2003). Practical probabilistic slope stability analysis. Proceedings of Soil and Rock America Conference, MIT, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA, Verlag Glückauf GmbH Essen, 2: 2777-2784.

- Low, B. K., and Tang, W. H. (1997). Reliability analysis of reinforced embankments on soft ground. Ca-nadian Geotechnical Journal, 34(5): 672-685.
- MacEachren, A. M., Robinson, A., Hopper, S., Gardner, S., Murray, R., Gahegan, M., Hetzler, E. (2005). Visualizing geospatial information uncertainty: What we know and what we need to know. Cartography and Geographic Information Science 32 (3), 139-160.
- Madsen, H.O., Krenk, S. and Lind, N.C. (1986). Methods of Structural Safety. Prentice-Hall Inc., Englewood Cliffs, NJ.
- Mann C.J. (1993). Uncertainty in geology. In: Davis J.C. ,Herzfeld U.C. (eds.), Computers in geology 25 years of progress, Oxford Univ. Press, p. 241–254.
- Marulanda, M.C., Cardona, O.D., Barbat, A.H. (2009). Robustness of the holistic seismic risk evaluation in urban centers using the USRi. Natural Hazards 49:501–516. DOI 10.1007/s11069-008-9301-z.
- Mayring, Ph. (2007). Qualitative Inhaltsanalyse. Grundlagen und Techniken. Weinheim: Beltz Verlag.
- Merkhofer MW. 1987. Quantifying judgmental uncertainty: methodology, experiences and insights. IEEE Trans. On Systems, Man and Cybernetics. Vol. SMC-17, pp.741-752.
- Morgan, MG, Henrion, M. 1990. Uncertainty, A Guide to Dealing with Uncertainty in Quantitative Risk and Policy Analysis, Cambridge University Press.
- Morss R. E., Wilhelmi O. V., Downton M. W. et al. (2005) Flood risk, uncertainty, and scientific information for decision making lessons from an interdisciplinary project. BAMSp. 1593-1601.
- MOVE (2011). Deliverable D6 "Guidelines for development of different methods" from EC FP7 project No. 211590 "MOVE Methods for the Improvement of Vulnerability Assessment in Europe", <u>www.move-fp7.eu</u>
- Nash, C. (2003). Unification of Accounts and Marginal Costs for Transportation Efficiency, UNITE. Final Report, 5th Framework RTD Programme, Leeds.
- Nathwani, J.S., Lind, N.C. and Pandey, M.D. (1997). Affordable Safety by Choice: The Life Quality Method. Institute for Risk Research, University of Waterloo, Canada.
- Nilsen, T., Aven, T. (2003). Models and model uncertainty in the context of risk analysis. Reliability Engineering & System Safety, Volume 79, Issue 3, 1 March 2003, Pages 309-317.
- Nishijima, K. and Faber, M.H. (2007). A Bayesian framework for typhoon risk management. In: Proceedings of the 12th International Conference on Wind Engineering. July 1-6 2007, Cairns, Australia. pp. 1959-1966.

- Otway H, Winterfeldt Dv. 1992. Expert Judgment in Risk Analysis and Management: Process, Context, and Pitfalls. Risk Analysis 12 (1): 83-93
- Pang, A. (2001). Visualizing Uncertainty in Geo-spatial Data, In: Workshop on the Intersections between Geospatial Information and Information Technology, prepared for the National Academies committee of the Computer Science and Telecomm unifications Board, 2001
- Pappenberger F, Beven K, Frodsham K, Romanowicz R, Matgen P (2007): "Grasping the unavoidable subjectivity in calibration of flood inundation models: A vulnerability weighted approach". Journal of Hydrology 333:275-287
- Paté-Cornell M. E. (1996) Uncertainties in risk analysis: Six levels of treatment. Reliability Engineering and System Safety (54): 95-111.
- Patt A., Dessai S. (2005) Communicating uncertainty; lessons learned and suggestions for climate change assessment; Incertitudes scientifiques et risques climatiques. Scientific uncertainty and climate risks. Comptes Rendus - Academie des Sciences.Geoscience, 337, p. 425-441.
- Patt, A., Klein, R.J.T., de la Vega-Leinert, A. (2005). Taking the uncertainty in climatechange vulnerability assessment seriously, Comptes Rendus Geosciences, Volume 337, Issue 4, March 2005, Pages 411-424, ISSN 1631-0713, DOI: 10.1016/j.crte.2004.11.006.
- Patt A. (2007) Assessing model-based and conflict-based uncertainty. Global Environ. Change, 17, p. 37-46.
- Phoon, K.K., and Kulhawy, F.H. 2003. Evaluation of Model Uncertainties for Reliabilitybased Foundation Design, In Proceedings of 9th International Conference on Applications of Statistics and Probability in Civil Engineering, San Francisco, USA, July 6-9, 2: 1351-135.
- Phoon, K.K., and Nadim, F. (2004). Modelling non-Gaussian random vectors for FORM: State-of-the-Art Review. Workshop on Risk assessment and Geohazards, Indian Institute of Science, Bangalore, India, 26 November.
- Piercey, M.D. (2009). Motivated reasoning and verbal vs. numerical probability assessment: evidence from an accounting context. Organizational Behavior and Human Decision Processes, 108(2), pages 330-341.
- Rackwitz, R. (2001). A New Approach for Setting Target Reliabilities. Proc. Safety, Risk and Reliability – Trends in Engineering- Malta, March 21-23, 2001, IABSE, Zürich, pp. 531-536.
- Raiffa, H. and Schlaifer, R. (1961). Applied Statistical Decision Theory. Harward University Press, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, Mass.

- RCP (Reliability Consulting Programs) (1999). STRUREL A Structural Reliability Analysis Program System. RCP GmbH, Munich, Germany.
- Refsgaard JC, van-der-Sluijs JP, Brown J, van-der-Keur P. 2006. A framework for dealing with uncertainty due to model structure error. Advances in Water Resources 29: 1586-97
- Reif, Gerald (2000): Moderne Aspekte des Wissensverarbeitung. Ein interaktiver Lernbehelf für das Web Based Training. Fuzzy Logik. <u>http://www.iicm.tu-graz.ac.at/greif/node9.html</u>
- Robotham, M. E., Wang, H., and Walton, G. (1995). Assessment of Risk from Rockfall from Active and Abandoned Quarry Slopes. Transactions of the Institution of Mining and Metallurgy Section A-Mining Industry, 104, A25-A33.
- Rohmer J, (2007) The use of the possibility theory to represent the epistemic uncertainties within a scenario-based risk assessment, in : 7th conference of AFPS, Paris, France, 4-6/07/2007.
- Rosenblueth E (1975) Point estimates for probability moments. Proceedings, National Academy of Science, Vol. 72, No. 10, pp 3812-3814.
- Schubert M., Straub D., Faber M.H. (2005). Reliability of rock fall protection galleries A case study with a special focus on the uncertainty modelling. Safety and Reliability of Engineering Systems and Structures (Proc. ICOSSAR 05, Rome), Augusti et al. (eds), Millpress, pp. 1333-1340.
- Shafer G (1976) A Mathematical Theory of Evidence. Princeton University Press.
- Sluijs JPvd, Janssen PHM, Petersen AC, Kloprogge P, Risbey JS, et al. 2004. RIVM/MNP Guidance for Uncertainty Assessment and Communication: Tool Catalogue for Uncertainty Assessment. Utrecht University, & RIVM, Utrecht/Bilthoven, The Netherlands
- Spetzler, C. S. and S. von Holstein (1975). "Probability Encoding in Decision Analysis." Management Science, 22(3).
- Stegmüller, W.: Probleme und Resultate der Wissenschaftstheorie und Analytischen Philosophie, Band 11: Theorie und Erfahrung. Berlin: Springer, 1970.
- Stevens W.D. (1998). RocFall: A tool for probabilistic analysis, design of remedial measures and prediction of rockfalls. Report, Department of Civil Engineering, University of Toronto, Canda.
- Straub, D. (2005). Natural hazards risk assessment using Bayesian networks. In: Augusti et al., eds. Safety and Reliability of Engineering Systems and Structures. Proceedings of the ICOSSAR 2005, Rome. Rotterdam: Millpress, 2535-2542.
- Straub D. and Der Kiureghian A. (2008). Improved Seismic Fragility Modelling from Empirical Data. Structural Safety, 30(4), pp. 320-366.

- Straub, D. and Schubert, M. (2008). Modeling and managing uncertainties in rock-fall hazards. Georisk, 2(1): 1-15.
- Swart RJ, Raskin P and Robinson J. 2004. The problem of the future: sustainability science and scenario analysis. Global Environmental Change 14: 137-46
- Turkstra, K. (1970). Applications of Bayesian Decision Theory. Study no. 3: Structural Reliability and Codified Design, University of Waterloo, Canada.
- Uzielli, M., Lacasse, S. (2007). Scenario-based probabilistic estimation of direct loss for geohazards. Georisk, Vol. 1(3): 142-154.
- Uzielli, M., Lacasse, S., Nadim, F. (2009). Probabilistic risk estimation for geohazards: a simulation approach. Proceedings of the 2nd International Symposium on Geotechnical Safety and Risk. Gifu, June 11-12, 2009. Rotterdam: Balkema.
- Vangelsten, B.V., Uzielli, M., Lacasse, S. (2007). Probabilistic risk estimation for a Norwegian clay slope. Proceedings of the 14th European Conference on Soil Mechanics and Geotechnical Engineering. Madrid, September 24-27, 2007 (CD-ROM).
- van-Notten P, Rotmans J. 2001. The future of scenarios. Scenario and Strategy Planning 1 (3): 4-8
- van-Notten PWF, Rotmans J, van-Asselt MBA, Rothman DS. 2003. An updated scenario typology. Futures 35: 423-43
- Van Der Fels-Klerx IHJ, Goossens LHJ, Saatkamp, HW, Horst, SHS. 2002. Elicitation of quantitative data from a heterogeneous expert panel: formal process and application in animal health. Risk Analysis. Vol. 22, pp. 67-81.
- Veneziano, D. (1974). Contributions to second moment reliability. Research Report No. R74-33. Department of Civil Engineering, MIT, Cambridge, Massachusetts, USA.
- Vincent, K. (2007). "Uncertainty in adaptive capacity and the importance of scale." Global Environmental Change 17: 12-24.
- Von Neumann, J. and Morgenstern, O. (1943) Theory of Games and Economical Behavior. Princeton University Press.
- Vose D (2008). Risk analysis A quantitative guide. John Wiley & Sons, Chichester.
- Walker WE, Harremoës P, Rotmans J, Van der Sluijs, JP, Van Asselt MBA, Janssen P, Krayer von Krauss MP. 2003. Defining Uncertainty: A Conceptual Basis for Uncertainty Mannagement in Model-Based Decision Support Integrated Assessment 2003;4(1):5-17.
- Whitman, R.V. (1984). Evaluating calculated risk in geotechnical engineering. ASCE Journal of Geotechnical Engineering, 110(2): 145-188.
- Zadeh LA (1965) Fuzzy Sets. Information and control 8:338-353.